#### Results Math (2023) 78:230 © 2023 The Author(s) 1422-6383/23/060001-36 published online September 9, 2023 https://doi.org/10.1007/s00025-023-01998-0

## **Results in Mathematics**



# Compairing Categories of Lubin–Tate $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -Modules

Peter Schneider and Otmar Venjakob

**Abstract.** In the Lubin–Tate setting we compare different categories of  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma)$ -modules over various perfect or imperfect coefficient rings. Moreover, we study their associated Herr-complexes. Finally, we show that a Lubin Tate extension gives rise to a weakly decompleting, but not decompleting tower in the sense of Kedlaya and Liu.

#### Contents

1.	Introduction	1
2.	Notation	3
3.	An Analogue of Tate's Result	4
4.	The Functors $D, \tilde{D}$ and $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}$	7
5.	The Perfect Robba Ring	22
6.	The Web of Equivalences	26
7.	Cohomology: Herr Complexes	28
8.	Weakly Decompleting Towers	30
Acknowledgements		33
References		34

## 1. Introduction

Since its invention by Fontaine in [17] the concept of  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules (for the *p*-cyclotomic extension) has become a powerful tool in the study of *p*-adic Galois representations of local fields. In particular, it could be fruitfully applied

in Iwasawa theory [2-4, 33, 34, 36-38, 48] and in the *p*-adic local Langlands programme [12]. A good introduction to the subject regarding the state of the art around 2010 can be found in [9,18].

Afterwards a couple of generalisations have been developed. Firstly, Berger and Colmez [6] as well as Kedlaya, Pottharst and Xiao [25] extended the theory to (arithmetic) families of  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules, in which representations of the absolute Galois group of a local field on modules over affinoid algebras over  $\mathbb{Q}_p$  instead of finite dimensional vector spaces are studied. Secondly, parallel to and influenced by Scholze's point of view of perfectoid spaces as well as the upcoming of the Fargues-Fontaine curve [16] Kedlaya and Liu developed a (geometric) relative *p*-adic Hodge theory [26,27], in which the Galois group of a local field is replaced by the étale fundamental group of affinoid spaces over  $\mathbb{Q}_p$  thereby extending an earlier approach by Andreatta and Brinon. In particular, Kedlaya and Liu have introduced systematically ( $\varphi, \Gamma$ )-modules over *perfect* coefficient rings, i.e., for which the Frobenius endomorphism is surjective, and they have studied their decent to *imperfect* coefficient rings, which is needed for Iwasawa theoretic applications and which generalized the work of Cherbonnier and Colmez [11].

Recently there has been a growing interest and activity in introducing and studying  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules for Lubin–Tate extensions of a finite extension L of  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ , motivated again by requirements from or potential applications to the *p*-adic local Langlands programme [8,13,19] or Iwasawa theory [7,35,40, 43,44]. The textbook [42] contains a very detailed and thorough approach to the analogue of Fontaine's original equivalence of categories between Galois representations and étale  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules to the case of Lubin–Tate extensions as had been proposed, but only sketched in [28], see Theorem 4.1. In this setting it has been shown in [30,31] that - as in the cyclotomic case due to Herr [20] - the Galois cohomology of a *L*-representation *V* of the absolute Galois group  $G_L$  of *L* can again be obtained as cohomology of a generalized Herr complex for the  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -module attached to *V*, see Theorem 7.1.

The purpose of this article is to spell out in the Lubin–Tate case concretely the various categories of (classical) ( $\varphi_L, \Gamma_L$ )-modules over perfect and imperfect coefficient rings (analogously to those considered in [26,27] who do not cover the Lubin–Tate situation) such as  $\mathbf{A}_L, \mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger}, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}, \mathbf{B}_L, \mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger}, \mathbf{B}_L, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_$ 

See [46] for some results regarding arithmetic families of  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules in the Lubin–Tate setting.

#### 2. Notation

Let  $\mathbb{Q}_p \subseteq L \subset \mathbb{C}_p$  be a field of finite degree d over  $\mathbb{Q}_p$ ,  $o_L$  the ring of integers of L,  $\pi_L \in o_L$  a fixed prime element,  $k_L = o_L/\pi_L o_L$  the residue field,  $q := |k_L|$ and e the absolute ramification index of L. We always use the absolute value | | on  $\mathbb{C}_p$  which is normalized by  $|\pi_L| = q^{-1}$ . We **warn** the reader, though, that we will use the references [19] and [32] in which the absolute value is normalized differently from this paper by  $|p| = p^{-1}$ . Our absolute value is the dth power of the one in these references. The transcription of certain formulas to our convention will usually be done silently.

We fix a Lubin–Tate formal  $o_L$ -module  $LT = LT_{\pi_L}$  over  $o_L$  corresponding to the prime element  $\pi_L$ . We always identify LT with the open unit disk around zero, which gives us a global coordinate Z on LT. The  $o_L$ -action then is given by formal power series  $[a](Z) \in o_L[[Z]]$ . For simplicity the formal group law will be denoted by  $+_{LT}$ .

Let  $T_{\pi}$  be the Tate module of LT. Then  $T_{\pi}$  is a free  $o_L$ -module of rank one, say with generator  $\eta$ , and the action of  $G_L := \operatorname{Gal}(\overline{L}/L)$  on  $T_{\pi}$  is given by a continuous character  $\chi_{LT} : G_L \longrightarrow o_L^{\times}$ .

For  $n \geq 0$  we let  $L_n/L$  denote the extension (in  $\mathbb{C}_p$ ) generated by the  $\pi_L^n$ -torsion points of LT, and we put  $L_\infty := \bigcup_n L_n$ . The extension  $L_\infty/L$  is Galois. We let  $\Gamma_L := \operatorname{Gal}(L_\infty/L)$  and  $H_L := \operatorname{Gal}(\overline{L}/L_\infty)$ . The Lubin–Tate character  $\chi_{LT}$  induces an isomorphism  $\Gamma_L \xrightarrow{\cong} o_L^{\times}$ .

Henceforth we use the same notation as in [43]. In particular, the ring endomorphisms induced by sending Z to  $[\pi_L](Z)$  are called  $\varphi_L$  where applicable; e.g. for the ring  $\mathscr{A}_L$  defined to be the  $\pi_L$ -adic completion of  $o_L[[Z]][Z^{-1}]$ or  $\mathscr{B}_L := \mathscr{A}_L[\pi_L^{-1}]$  which denotes the field of fractions of  $\mathscr{A}_L$ . Recall that we also have introduced the unique additive endomorphism  $\psi_L$  of  $\mathscr{B}_L$  (and then  $\mathscr{A}_L$ ) which satisfies

$$\varphi_L \circ \psi_L = \pi_L^{-1} \cdot trace_{\mathscr{B}_L/\varphi_L}(\mathscr{B}_L) \; .$$

Moreover, projection formula

$$\psi_L(\varphi_L(f_1)f_2) = f_1\psi_L(f_2) \quad \text{for any } f_i \in \mathscr{B}_L$$

as well as the formula

$$\psi_L \circ \varphi_L = \frac{q}{\pi_L} \cdot \mathrm{id}$$

hold. An étale  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -module M comes with a Frobenius operator  $\varphi_M$  and an induced operator denoted by  $\psi_M$ .

Let  $\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}^+ := \varprojlim o_{\mathbb{C}_p}/po_{\mathbb{C}_p}$  with the transition maps being given by the Frobenius  $\varphi(a) = a^p$ . We may also identify  $\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}^+$  with  $\varprojlim o_{\mathbb{C}_p}/\pi_L o_{\mathbb{C}_p}$  with the transition maps being given by the *q*-Frobenius  $\varphi_q(a) = a^q$ . Recall that  $\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}^+$ is a complete valuation ring with residue field  $\overline{\mathbb{F}_p}$  and its field of fractions  $\widetilde{\mathbf{E}} = \varprojlim \mathbb{C}_p$  being algebraically closed of characteristic p. Let  $\mathfrak{m}_{\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}}$  denote the maximal ideal in  $\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}^+$ .

The q-Frobenius  $\varphi_q$  first extends by functoriality to the rings of the Witt vectors  $W(\widetilde{\mathbf{E}})$  and then  $o_L$ -linearly to  $W(\widetilde{\mathbf{E}})_L := W(\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}) \otimes_{o_{L_0}} o_L$ , where  $L_0$  is the maximal unramified subextension of L. The Galois group  $G_L$  obviously acts on  $\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}$  and  $W(\widetilde{\mathbf{E}})_L$  by automorphisms commuting with  $\varphi_q$ . This  $G_L$ -action is continuous for the weak topology on  $W(\widetilde{\mathbf{E}})_L$  (cf. [42, Lem. 1.5.3]).

By sending the variable Z to  $\omega_{LT} \in W(\mathbf{\tilde{E}})_L$  (see directly after [43, Lem. 4.1]) we obtain an  $G_L$ -equivariant, Frobenius compatible embedding of rings

$$\mathscr{A}_L \longrightarrow W(\widetilde{\mathbf{E}})_L$$

the image of which we call  $\mathbf{A}_L$ . The latter ring is a complete discrete valuation ring with prime element  $\pi_L$  and residue field the image  $\mathbf{E}_L$  of  $k_L((Z)) \hookrightarrow \widetilde{\mathbf{E}}$ sending Z to  $\omega := \omega_{LT} \mod \pi_L$ . We form the maximal integral unramified extension (= strict Henselization)  $\mathbf{A}_L^{nr}$  of  $\mathbf{A}_L$  inside  $W(\widetilde{\mathbf{E}})_L$ . Its *p*-adic completion  $\mathbf{A}$  still is contained in  $W(\widetilde{\mathbf{E}})_L$ . Note that  $\mathbf{A}$  is a complete discrete valuation ring with prime element  $\pi_L$  and residue field the separable algebraic closure  $\mathbf{E}_L^{sep}$  of  $\mathbf{E}_L$  in  $\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}$ . By the functoriality properties of strict Henselizations the *q*-Frobenius  $\varphi_q$  preserves  $\mathbf{A}$ . According to [28, Lemma 1.4] the  $G_L$ -action on  $W(\widetilde{\mathbf{E}})_L$  respects  $\mathbf{A}$  and induces an isomorphism  $H_L = \ker(\chi_{LT}) \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Aut}^{cont}(\mathbf{A}/\mathbf{A}_L)$ .

Sometimes we omit the index q, L, or M from the Frobenius operator.

Finally, for a valued field K we denote as usual by K its completion.

## 3. An Analogue of Tate's Result

Let  $\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}$  together with its absolute value  $|\cdot|_{\flat}$  be the tilt of  $\mathbb{C}_p$ . The aim of this section is to prove an analogue of Tate's classical result [47, Prop. 10] for  $\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}$  instead of  $\mathbb{C}_p$  itself and in the Lubin Tate situation instead of the cyclotomic one. In the following we always consider *continuous* group cohomology.

**Proposition 3.1.**  $H^n(H, \mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}) = 0$  for all  $n \ge 1$  and  $H \subseteq H_L$  any closed subgroup.

Since the proof is formally very similar to that of loc. cit. or [9, Prop. 14.3.2.] we only sketch the main ingredients. To this aim we fix H and write sometimes W for  $\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}$  as well as  $W_{\geq m} := \{x \in W | |x|_{\flat} \leq \frac{1}{p^m}\}.$ 

**Lemma 3.2.** The Tate-Sen axiom **(TS1)** is satisfied for  $\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}$  with regard to H, *i.e.*, there exists a real constant c > 1 such that for all open subgroups  $H_1 \subseteq H_2$  in H there exists  $\alpha \in (\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^{H_1}$  with  $|\alpha|_{\flat} < c$  and  $Tr_{H_2|H_1}(\alpha) := \sum_{\tau \in H_2|H_1} \tau(\alpha) = 1$ . Moreover, for any sequence  $(H_m)_m$  of open subgroups  $H_{m+1} \subseteq H_m$  of H there exists a trace compatible system  $(y_{H_m})_m$  of elements  $y_{H_m} \in (\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^{H_m}$  with  $|y_{H_m}|_{\flat} < c$  and  $Tr_{H|H_m}(y_{H_m}) = 1$ .

Proof. Note that for a perfect field K (like  $(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^H$ ) of characteristic p complete for a multiplicative norm with maximal ideal  $\mathfrak{m}_K$  and a finite extension F one has  $\operatorname{Tr}_{F/K}(\mathfrak{m}_F) = \mathfrak{m}_K$  by [23, Thm. 1.6.4]. Fix some  $x \in (\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^H$  with  $0 < |x|_{\flat} < 1$  and set  $c := |x|_{\flat}^{-1} > 1$ . Then we find  $\tilde{\alpha}$  in the maximal ideal of  $(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^{H_1}$ with  $Tr_{H|H_1}(\tilde{\alpha}) = x$  and  $\alpha := (Tr_{H_2|H_1}(\tilde{\alpha}))^{-1}\tilde{\alpha}$  satisfies the requirement as  $|Tr_{H_2|H_1}(\tilde{\alpha})|_{\flat}^{-1} \leq |x|_{\flat}^{-1} = c$ .

For the second claim we successively choose elements  $\tilde{\alpha}_m$  in the maximal ideal of  $(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^{H_m}$  such that  $Tr_{H|H_1}(\tilde{\alpha}_1) = x$  and  $Tr_{H_{m+1}|H_m}(\tilde{\alpha}_{m+1}) = \tilde{\alpha}_m$  for all  $m \geq 1$ . Renormalization  $\alpha_m := x^{-1}\tilde{\alpha}_m$  gives the desired system.  $\Box$ 

Remark 3.3. Since H is also a closed subgroup of the absolute Galois group  $G_L$  of L it possesses a countable fundamental system  $(H_m)_m$  of open neighbourhoods of the identity, as for any n > 0 the local field L of characteristic 0 has only finitely many extensions of degree smaller than n.

*Proof.* The latter statement reduces easily to finite Galois extensions L' of L, which are known to be solvable, i.e. L' has a series of at most n intermediate fields  $L \subseteq L_1 \subseteq \cdots \subseteq L_n = L'$  such that each subextension is abelian. Now its known by class field theory that each local field in characteristic 0 only has finitely many abelian extensions of a given degree.

We write  $\mathcal{C}^n(G, V)$  for the abelian group of continuous *n*-cochains of a profinite group G with values in a topological abelian group V carrying a continuous G-action and  $\partial$  for the usual differentials. In particular, we endow  $\mathcal{C}^n(H, W)$  with the maximum norm  $\| - \|$  and consider the subspace  $\mathcal{C}^n(H, W)^{\delta} := \bigcup_{H' \leq H} \text{ open } \mathcal{C}^n(H/H', W) \subseteq \mathcal{C}^n(H, W)$  of those cochains with are even continuous with respect to the discrete topology of W.

**Lemma 3.4.** (i) The completion of  $C^n(H, W)^{\delta}$  with respect to the maximum norm equals  $C^n(H, W)$ .

(ii) There exist  $(\mathbb{C}_n^{\flat})^H$ -linear continuous maps

$$\sigma^n: \mathcal{C}^n(H, W) \to \mathcal{C}^{n-1}(H, W)$$

satisfying  $||f - \partial \sigma^n f|| \le c ||\partial f||$ .

Proof. Since the space  $\mathcal{C}^n(H,W)$  is already complete we only have to show that an arbitrary cochain f in it can be approximated by a Cauchy sequence  $f_m$  in  $\mathcal{C}^n(H,W)^{\delta}$ . To this end we observe that, given any m, the induced cochain  $H^n \xrightarrow{f} W \xrightarrow{pr_m} W/W_{\geq m}$  comes, for some open normal subgroup  $H_m$ , from a cochain in  $\mathcal{C}^n(H/H_m, W/W_{\geq m})$ , which in turn gives rise to  $f_m \in$  $\mathcal{C}^n(H,W)^{\delta}$  when composing with any set theoretical section  $W/W_{\geq m} \xrightarrow{s_m} W$ of the canonical projection  $W \xrightarrow{pr_m} W/W_{\geq m}$ . Note that  $s_m$  is automatically continuous, since  $W/W_{\geq m}$  is discrete. By construction we have  $||f - f_m|| \leq \frac{1}{p^m}$ and  $(f_m)_m$  obviously is a Cauchy sequence. This shows (i).

For (ii) recall from Lemma 3.2 together with Remark 3.3 the existence of a trace compatible system  $(y_{H'})_{H'}$  of elements  $y_{H'} \in (\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^{H'}$  with  $|y_{H'}|_{\flat} < c$  and  $Tr_{H|H'}(y_{H'}) = 1$ , where H' runs over the open normal subgroups of H. Now we first define  $(\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H}$ -linear maps

$$\sigma^n: \mathcal{C}^n(H, W)^\delta \to \mathcal{C}^{n-1}(H, W)$$

satisfying  $||f - \partial \sigma^n f|| \le c ||\partial f||$  and  $||\sigma^n f|| \le c ||f||$  by setting for  $f \in \mathcal{C}^n(H/H', W)$ 

$$\sigma^n(f) := y_{H'} \cup f$$

(by considering  $y_{H'}$  as a -1-cochain), i.e.,

$$\sigma^{n}(f)(h_{1},\ldots,h_{n-1}) = (-1)^{n} \sum_{\tau \in H/H'} (h_{1}\ldots h_{n-1}\tau)(y_{H'})f(h_{1},\ldots,h_{n-1},\tau).$$

The inequality  $||y_{H'} \cup f|| \leq c||f||$  follows immediately from this description, see the proof of [9, Lem. 14.3.1.]. Upon noting that  $\partial y_{H'} = Tr_{H|H'}(y_{H'}) = 1$ , the Leibniz rule for the differential  $\partial$  with respect to the cup-product then implies that

$$f - \partial(y_{H'} \cup f) = y_{H'} \cup \partial f,$$

hence

$$||f - \partial(y_{H'} \cup f)|| \le c ||\partial f||$$

by the previous inequality, see again (loc. cit.). In order to check that this map  $\sigma^n$  is well defined we assume that f arises also from a cochain in  $\mathcal{C}^n(H/H'', W)$ . Since we may make the comparison within  $\mathcal{C}^n(H/(H' \cap H''), W)$  we can assume without loss of generality that  $H'' \subseteq H'$ . Then

$$\begin{aligned} (y_{H''} \cup f)(h_1, \dots, h_{n-1}) \\ &= (-1)^n \sum_{\tau \in H/H'} (h_1 \dots h_{n-1}\tau)(y_{H''}) f(h_1, \dots, h_{n-1}, \tau) \\ &= (-1)^n \sum_{\tau \in H/H'} \left( h_1 \dots h_{n-1} \sum_{\tau' \in H'/H''} \tau' \right) (y_{H''}) f(h_1, \dots, h_{n-1}, \tau) \\ &= (-1)^n \sum_{\tau \in H/H'} (h_1 \dots h_{n-1}) \left( \sum_{\tau' \in H'/H''} \tau'(y_{H''}) \right) f(h_1, \dots, h_{n-1}, \tau) \\ &= (-1)^n \sum_{\tau \in H/H'} (h_1 \dots h_{n-1}) (y_{H'}) f(h_1, \dots, h_{n-1}, \tau) \\ &= (y_{H'} \cup f)(h_1, \dots, h_{n-1}) \end{aligned}$$

using the trace compatibility in the fourth equality. Finally the inequality  $\|\sigma^n f\| \leq c \|f\|$  implies that  $\sigma^n$  is continuous on  $\mathcal{C}^n(H, W)^{\delta}$  and therefore extends continuously to its completion  $\mathcal{C}^n(H, W)$ .

The proof of Prop. 3.1 is now an immediate consequence of Lemma 3.4(ii).

## 4. The Functors $D, \tilde{D}$ and $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}$

Let  $\operatorname{Rep}_{o_L}(G_L)$ ,  $\operatorname{Rep}_{o_L,f}(G_L)$  and  $\operatorname{Rep}_L(G_L)$  denote the category of finitely generated  $o_L$ -modules, finitely generated free  $o_L$ -modules and finite dimensional *L*-vector spaces, respectively, equipped with a continuous linear  $G_L$ action. The following result is established in [28, Thm. 1.6] (see also [42, Thm. 3.3.10]) and [43, Prop. 4.4 (ii)].

#### **Theorem 4.1.** The functors

$$T \longmapsto D(T) := (\mathbf{A} \otimes_{o_L} T)^{H_L} \quad and \quad M \longmapsto (\mathbf{A} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L} M)^{\varphi_q \otimes \varphi_M = 1}$$

are exact quasi-inverse equivalences of categories between  $\operatorname{Rep}_{o_L}(G_L)$  and the category  $\mathfrak{M}^{et}(\mathbf{A}_L)$  of finitely generated étale  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules over  $\mathbf{A}_L$ . Moreover, for any T in  $\operatorname{Rep}_{o_L}(G_L)$  the natural map

$$\mathbf{A} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L} D(T) \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathbf{A} \otimes_{o_L} T \tag{1}$$

is an isomorphism (compatible with the  $G_L$ -action and the Frobenius on both sides).

In the following we would like to establish a version of the above for  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}$  and prove similar properties for it. In the classical situation such versions have been studied by Kedlaya et al. using the unramified rings of Witt vectors W(R). In our Lubin–Tate situation we have to work with ramified Witt vectors  $W(R)_L$ . Many results and their proofs transfer almost literally from the classical setting. Often we will try to at least sketch the proofs for the convenience of the reader, but when we just quote results from the classical situation, e.g. from [26], this usually means that the transfer is purely formal.

We start defining  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}} := W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L$  and

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} := \left\{ x = \sum_{n \ge 0} \pi_L^n[x_n] \in \tilde{\mathbf{A}} : |\pi_L^n| x_n|_{\flat}^r \xrightarrow{n \to \infty} 0 \text{ for some } r > 0 \right\}$$

as well as  $\tilde{D}(T) := (\tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T)^{H_L}$  and  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) := (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{o_L} T)^{H_L}$ .

More generally, let K be any perfectoid field containing L and let  $K^{\flat}$  denote its tilt. For r > 0 let  $W^r(K^{\flat})_L$  be the set of  $x = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \pi_L^n[x_n] \in W(K^{\flat})_L$  such that  $|\pi_L|^n |x_n|_{\flat}^r$  tends to zero as n goes to  $\infty$ . This is a subring by [26, Prop. 5.1.2] on which the function

$$|x|_{r} := \sup_{n} \{ |\pi_{L}^{n}| |x_{n}|_{\flat}^{r} \} = \sup_{n} \{ q^{-n} |x_{n}|_{\flat}^{r} \}$$

is a complete multiplicative norm; it extends multiplicatively to  $W^r(K^{\flat})_L[\frac{1}{\pi_L}]$ . Furthermore,  $W^{\dagger}(K^{\flat})_L := \bigcup_{r>0} W^r(K^{\flat})_L$  is a henselian discrete valuation ring by [21, Lem. 2.1.12], whose  $\pi_L$ -adic completion equals  $W(K^{\flat})_L$  since they coincide modulo  $\pi_L^n$ . Then  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} = W^{\dagger}(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L$ , and we write  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$  for

Results Math

 $W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L}$  and  $W^{\dagger}(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L}$ , respectively. We set  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}[\frac{1}{\pi_{L}}], \ \tilde{\mathbf{B}} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}[\frac{1}{\pi_{L}}],$  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}[\frac{1}{\pi_{L}}]$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}^{\dagger} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}[\frac{1}{\pi_{L}}]$  for the corresponding fields of fractions.

Remark 4.2. By the Ax-Tate-Sen theorem [1] and since  $\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}$  is the completion of an algebraic closure  $\overline{\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}}$  he have that  $(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^H = ((\overline{\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}})^H)^{\wedge}$  for any closed subgroup  $H \subseteq H_L$ , in particular  $(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^{H_L} = \hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}$ . As completion of an algebraic extension of the perfect field  $\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}$  the field  $(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^H$  is perfect, too. Moreover, we have  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{H_L} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$ ,  $(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^{H_L} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$  and analogously for the rings  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}^{\dagger}$ . It also follows that  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}$  is the  $\pi_L$ -adic completion of a maximal unramified extension of  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$ .

## **Lemma 4.3.** The rings $\mathbf{A}_L$ and $\mathbf{A}$ embed into $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$ and $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}$ , respectively.

*Proof.* The embedding  $\mathbf{A}_L \hookrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$  is explained in [42, p. 94]. Moreover,  $\mathbf{A}$  is the  $\pi_L$ -adic completion of the maximal unramified extension of  $\mathbf{A}_L$  inside  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}} = W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L$  (cf. [42, §3.1]).

On  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}} = W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L$  the weak topology is defined to be the product topology of the valuation topologies on the components  $\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}$ . The induced topology on any subring R of it is also called weak topology of R. If M is a finitely generated R-module, then we call the *canonical* topology of M (with respect to the weak topology of R) the quotient topology with respect to any surjection  $\mathbb{R}^n \twoheadrightarrow M$ where the free module carries the product topology; this is independent of any choices. We recall that a  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -module M over  $R \in {\mathbf{A}_L, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}}$  is a finitely generated R-module M together with

– a  $\Gamma_L\text{-}action$  on M by semilinear automorphisms which is continuous for the weak topology and

– a  $\varphi_L$ -linear endomorphism  $\varphi_M$  of M which commutes with the  $\Gamma_L$ -action. We let  $\mathfrak{M}(R)$  denote the category of  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules M over R. Such a module M is called étale if the linearized map

$$\begin{aligned} \varphi_M^{lin} : R \otimes_{R,\varphi_L} M &\xrightarrow{\cong} M \\ f \otimes m &\longmapsto f\varphi_M(m) \end{aligned}$$

is bijective. We let  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(R)$  denote the full subcategory of étale  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules over R.

**Definition 4.4.** For  $* = \mathbf{B}_L, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L, \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}$  we write  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{et}}(*) := \mathfrak{M}^{\acute{et}}(*') \otimes_{o_L} L$  with  $*' = \mathbf{A}_L, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$ , respectively, and call the objects étale  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules over \*.

**Lemma 4.5.** Let G be a profinite group and  $R \to S$  be a topological monomorphism of topological  $o_L$ -algebras, for which there exists a system of open neighbourhoods of 0 consisting of  $o_L$ -submodules. Consider a finitely generated R-module M, for which the canonical map  $M \to S \otimes_R M$  is injective (e.g. if S is

faithfully flat over R or M is free), and endow it with the canonical topology with respect to R. Assume that G acts continuously,  $o_L$ -linearly and compatible on R and S as well as continuously and R-semilinearly on M. Then the diagonal G-action on  $S \otimes_R M$  is continuous with regard to the canonical topology with respect to S.

*Proof.* Imitate the proof of [42, Lem. 3.1.11].

Proposition 4.6. The canonical map

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L} D(T) \xrightarrow{\cong} \tilde{D}(T)$$
 (2)

is an isomorphism and the functor  $\tilde{D}(-)$ :  $\operatorname{Rep}_{o_L}(G_L) \to \mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L)$  is exact. Moreover, we have a comparison isomorphism

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L} \tilde{D}(T) \xrightarrow{\cong} \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T.$$
(3)

Proof. The isomorphism (2) implies formally the isomorphism (3) after base change of the comparison isomorphism (1). Secondly, the isomorphism (2), resp. (3), implies easily that  $\tilde{D}(T)$  is finitely generated, resp. étale. Thirdly, since the ring extension  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L/\mathbf{A}_L$  is faithfully flat as local extension of (discrete) valuation rings, the exactness of  $\tilde{D}$  follows from that of D. Moreover, the isomorphism (2) implies by Lemma 4.5 that  $\Gamma_L$  acts continuously on  $\tilde{D}(T)$ , i.e., the functor  $\tilde{D}$  is well-defined. Thus we only have to prove that

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L} (\mathbf{A} \otimes_{o_L} T)^{H_L} \xrightarrow{\cong} (\tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T)^{H_L}$$

is an isomorphism. To this aim let us assume first that T is finite. Then we find an open normal subgroup  $H \leq H_L$  which acts trivially on T. Application of the subsequent Lemma 4.7 to  $M = (\mathbf{A} \otimes_{o_L} T)^H$  and  $G = H_L/H$  interprets the left hand side as  $(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L} (\mathbf{A} \otimes_{o_L} T)^H)^{H_L/H}$  while the right hand side equals  $((\tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T)^H)^{H_L/H}$ . Hence it suffices to establish the isomorphism

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L} (\mathbf{A} \otimes_{o_L} T)^H \xrightarrow{\cong} (\tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T)^H.$$

By Lemma 4.8 below this is reduced to showing that the canonical map

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L} \mathbf{A}^H \otimes_{o_L} T \xrightarrow{\cong} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^H \otimes_{o_L} T$$

is an isomorphism, which follows from Lemma 4.9 below. Finally let T be arbitrary. Then we have isomorphisms

$$\hat{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} D(T) \cong \hat{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} \varprojlim_{n} D(T/\pi_{L}^{n}T) 
\cong \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} \varprojlim_{n} D(T)/\pi_{L}^{n}D(T) 
\cong \varprojlim_{n} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} D(T)/\pi_{L}^{n}D(T) 
\cong \varprojlim_{n} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} D(T/\pi_{L}^{n}T) 
\cong \varprojlim_{n} \tilde{D}(T/\pi_{L}^{n}T) 
\cong \widetilde{D}(T),$$

where we use for the second and fourth equation exactness of D, for the second last one the case of finite T and for the first, third and last equation the elementary divisor theory for the discrete valuation rings  $o_L$ ,  $\mathbf{A}_L$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$ , respectively.

**Lemma 4.7.** Let  $A \to B$  be a flat extension of rings and M an A-module with an A-linear action by a finite group G. Then  $B \otimes_A M$  carries a B-linear Gaction and we have

$$(B \otimes_A M)^G = B \otimes_A M^G.$$

*Proof.* Apply the exact functor  $B \otimes_A -$  to the exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow M^G \longrightarrow M \xrightarrow{(g-1)_{g \in G}} \bigoplus_{g \in G} M,$$

which gives the desired description of  $(B \otimes_A M)^G$ .

**Lemma 4.8.** Let A be  $\mathbf{A}$ ,  $\mathbf{A}_{L}^{nr}$ ,  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}$  or  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}$  and T be a finitely generated  $o_{L}$ -module with trivial action by an open subgroup  $H \subseteq H_{L}$ . Then  $(A \otimes_{o_{L}} T)^{H} = A^{H} \otimes_{o_{L}} T$ . Moreover,  $\mathbf{A}^{H}$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{H}$  are free  $\mathbf{A}_{L}$ - and  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}$ -modules of finite rank, respectively.

*Proof.* Since  $T \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^r o_L / \pi_L^{n_i} o_L$  with  $n_i \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$  we may assume that  $T = o_L / \pi_L^n o_L$  for some  $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ . We then we have to show that

$$(A/\pi_L^n A)^H = A^H/\pi_L^n A^H \tag{4}$$

For  $n = \infty$  there is nothing to prove.

The case n = 1: First of all we have  $\mathbf{A}/\pi_L \mathbf{A} = \mathbf{A}_L^{nr}/\pi_L \mathbf{A}_L^{nr} = \mathbf{E}_L^{sep}$ . On the other hand, by the Galois correspondence between unramified extensions and their residue extensions, we have that  $(\mathbf{E}_L^{sep})^H$  is the residue field of  $(\mathbf{A}_L^{nr})^H$ . Hence the case n = 1 holds true for  $A = \mathbf{A}_L^{nr}$ . After having finished all cases for  $A = \mathbf{A}_L^{nr}$  we will see at the end of the proof that  $(\mathbf{A}_L^{nr})^H = \mathbf{A}^H$ . Therefore the case n = 1 for  $A = \mathbf{A}$  will be settled, too.

For  $A = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}$  we only need to observe that  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}/\pi_L \tilde{\mathbf{A}} = W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L/\pi_L W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L = \mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}$  and that  $(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^H$  is the residue field of  $(W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L)^H = W((\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^H)_L$ .

For  $A = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}$  we argue by the following commutative diagram

The case  $1 < n < \infty$ : This follows by induction using the commutative diagram with exact lines

in which the outer vertical arrows are isomorphism by the case n = 1 and the induction hypothesis.

Finally we can check, using the above equality (4) for  $A = \mathbf{A}_L^{nr}$  in the third equation:

$$\mathbf{A}^{H} = \left( \underbrace{\lim_{n} \mathbf{A}_{L}^{nr} / \pi_{L}^{n} \mathbf{A}_{L}^{nr}}_{n} \right)^{H}$$
$$= \underbrace{\lim_{n} (\mathbf{A}_{L}^{nr} / \pi_{L}^{n} \mathbf{A}_{L}^{nr})^{H}}_{n}$$
$$= \underbrace{\lim_{n} (\mathbf{A}_{L}^{nr})^{H} / \pi_{L}^{n} (\mathbf{A}_{L}^{nr})^{H}}_{n}$$
$$= (\mathbf{A}_{L}^{nr})^{H}.$$

Note that  $(\mathbf{A}_L^{nr})^H$  is a finite unramified extension of  $\mathbf{A}_L$  and therefore is  $\pi_L$ -adically complete. We also see that  $\mathbf{A}^H$  is a free  $\mathbf{A}_L$ -module of finite rank. Similarly,  $W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L^H \cong (W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_L^{nr})^H$  is a free  $W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_L$ -module of finite rank.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 4.9.** For any open subgroup H of  $H_L$  the canonical maps

$$W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} \mathbf{A}^{H} \xrightarrow{\cong} W((\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H})_{L},$$
$$W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^{H} \xrightarrow{\cong} W((\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H})_{L}$$

are isomorphisms.

*Proof.* We begin with the first isomorphism. Since  $\mathbf{A}^{H}$  is finitely generated free over  $\mathbf{A}_{L}$  by Lemma 4.8, we have

$$W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} \mathbf{A}^{H} \cong \left( \varprojlim_{n} W_{n}(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L} \right) \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} \mathbf{A}^{H} \cong \varprojlim_{n} \left( W_{n}(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} \mathbf{A}^{H} \right).$$

It therefore suffices to show the corresponding assertion for Witt vectors of finite length:

$$W_n(\hat{L}^{\flat}_{\infty})_L \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L} \mathbf{A}^H / \pi_L^n \mathbf{A}^H = W_n(\hat{L}^{\flat}_{\infty})_L \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L} \mathbf{A}^H \xrightarrow{\cong} W_n((\mathbb{C}^{\flat}_p)^H)_L.$$

To this aim we first consider the case n = 1. From (4) we know that  $\mathbf{A}^{H}/\pi_{L}^{n}\mathbf{A}^{H} = (\mathbf{E}_{L}^{sep})^{H}$ . Hence we need to check that

$$\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat} \otimes_{\mathbf{E}_{L}} (\mathbf{E}_{L}^{sep})^{H} \xrightarrow{\cong} (\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H}$$

is an isomorphism. Since the perfect hull  $\mathbf{E}_{L}^{perf}$  of  $\mathbf{E}_{L}$  (being purely inseparable and normal) and  $(\mathbf{E}_{L}^{sep})^{H}$  (being separable) are linear disjoint extensions of  $\mathbf{E}_{L}$ their tensor product is equal to the composite of fields  $\mathbf{E}_{L}^{perf}(\mathbf{E}_{L}^{sep})^{H}$  (cf. [10, Thm. 5.5, p. 188]), which moreover has to have degree  $[H_{L} : H]$  over  $\mathbf{E}_{L}^{perf}$ . Since the completion of the tensor product is  $\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat} \otimes_{\mathbf{E}_{L}} (\mathbf{E}_{L}^{sep})^{H}$ , we see that the completion of the field  $\mathbf{E}_{L}^{perf}(\mathbf{E}_{L}^{sep})^{H}$  is the composite of fields  $\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}(\mathbf{E}_{L}^{sep})^{H}$ , which has degree  $[H_{L} : H]$  over  $\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}$ . But  $\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}(\mathbf{E}_{L}^{sep})^{H} \subseteq (\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H}$ . By the Ax-Tate-Sen theorem  $(\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H}$  has also degree  $[H_{L} : H]$  over  $\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}$ . Hence the two fields coincide, which establishes the case n = 1.

The commutative diagram

$$\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}} \mathbf{A}^{H} \xrightarrow{\cong} (\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H}$$

$$\varphi_{q}^{m} \otimes \operatorname{id} \bigg|_{\cong} \qquad \cong \bigg| \varphi_{q}^{m}$$

$$\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat} \otimes_{\varphi_{q}^{m}, \mathbf{A}_{L}} \mathbf{A}^{H} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{id} \varphi_{q}^{m}} (\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H}$$

shows that also the lower map is an isomorphism. Using that Verschiebung V on  $W_n((\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^H)_L$  and  $W_n(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_L$  is additive and satisfies the projection formula  $V^m(x) \cdot y = V^m(x \cdot \varphi_q^m(y))$  we see that we obtain a commutative exact diagram

from which the claim follows by induction because the outer vertical maps are isomorphisms by the above and the induction hypothesis. Here the first nontrivial horizontal morphisms map onto the highest Witt vector component.

The second isomorphism is established as follows: We choose a subgroup  $N \subseteq H \subseteq H_L$  which is open normal in  $H_L$  and obtain the extensions of henselian discrete valuation rings

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger} \subseteq (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^{H} = W^{\dagger}((\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H})_{L} \subseteq (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^{N} = W^{\dagger}((\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{N})_{L}.$$

The corresponding extensions of their field of fractions

$$\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger} \subseteq E := (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^{H} [\frac{1}{\pi_{L}}] \subseteq F := (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^{N} [\frac{1}{\pi_{L}}]$$

satisfy  $F^{H/N} = E$  and  $F^{H_L/N} = \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}$ . Hence F/E and  $F/\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}$  are Galois extensions of degree [H:N] and  $[H_L:N]$ , respectively. It follows that  $E/\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}$  is a finite extension of degree  $[H_L:H]$ . The henselian condition then implies<sup>1</sup> that  $(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^H = W^{\dagger}((\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^H)_L$  is free of rank  $[H_L:H]$  over  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger} = W^{\dagger}(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_L$ . The  $\pi_L$ -adic completion (-) of the two rings therefore can be obtained by the tensor product with  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L = W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_L$ . This gives the wanted

$$W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^{H} = W^{\dagger}(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^{H} = W^{\dagger}((\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H})_{L} = W((\mathbb{C}_{p}^{\flat})^{H})_{L}$$

Proposition 4.10. The sequences

$$0 \to o_L \to \mathbf{A} \xrightarrow{\varphi_q - 1} \mathbf{A} \to 0, \tag{5}$$

$$0 \to o_L \to \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \xrightarrow{\varphi_q - 1} \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \to 0, \tag{6}$$

$$0 \to o_L \to \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \xrightarrow{\varphi_q - 1} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \to 0.$$
(7)

are exact.

*Proof.* The first sequence is [43, (26), Rem. 5.1]. For the second sequence one proves by induction the statement for finite length Witt vectors using that the Artin-Schreier equation has a solution in  $\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}$ . Taking projective limits then gives the claim. For the third sequence only the surjectivity has to be shown. This can be achieved by the same calculation as in the proof of [27, Lem. 4.5.3] with  $R = \mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}$ .<sup>2</sup>

**Lemma 4.11.** For any finite T in  $Rep_{o_L}(G_L)$  the map  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T \xrightarrow{\varphi_q \otimes \operatorname{id} -1} \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T$ *T* has a continuous set theoretical section.

Proof. Since  $T \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^{r} o_L / \pi_L^{n_i} o_L$  for some natural numbers  $r, n_i$  we may assume that  $T = o_L / \pi_L^n o_L$  for some n and then we have to show that the surjective map  $W_n(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L \xrightarrow{\varphi_q - \mathrm{id}} W_n(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L$  has a continuous set theoretical section. Thus me may neglect the additive structure and identify source and target with  $X = (\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^n$ . In order to determine the components of the map  $\varphi_q - \mathrm{id} =: f = (f_0, \ldots, f_{n-1}) : X \to X$  with respect to these coordinates we recall that the addition in Witt rings is given by polynomials

 $S_j(X_0, \ldots, X_j, Y_0, \ldots, Y_j) = X_j + Y_j + \text{ terms in } X_0, \ldots, X_{j-1}, Y_0, \ldots, Y_{j-1}$ while the additive inverse is given by

$$I_j(X_0, ..., X_j) = -X_j + \text{ terms in } X_0, ..., X_{j-1}.$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>See Neukirch, Algebraische Zahlentheorie, proof of Satz II.6.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For the other see [27, Lem. 4.5.3] : There the exactness of corresponding sequences for sheaves on the proétale site  $Spa(L, o_L)_{proét}$  is shown, which in turn implies exactness for the corresponding sequences of stalks at the geometric point  $Spa(\mathbb{C}_p, o_{\mathbb{C}_p})$ . Note that taking stalks at this point is the same as taking sections over it.

Indeed, the polynomials  $I_j$  are defined by the property that  $\Phi_j(I_0, \ldots, I_j) = -\Phi_j(X_0, \ldots, X_j)$  where the Witt polynomials have the form  $\Phi_j(X_0, \ldots, X_j) = X_0^{q^j} + \pi_L X_1^{q^{j-1}} + \cdots + \pi_L^j X_j$ . Modulo  $(X_0, \ldots, X_{j-1})$  we derive that  $\pi_L^j I_j$   $(X_0, \ldots, X_j) \equiv -\pi_L^j X_j$  and the claim follows. Since  $\varphi_q$  acts componentwise rising the entries to their *q*th power, we conclude that

$$f_j = S_j(X_0^q, \dots, X_j^q, I_0(X_0), \dots, I_j(X_0, \dots, X_j)).$$

Hence the Jacobi matrix of f at a point  $x \in X$  looks like

$$D_x(f) = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0 \\ & \ddots \\ & & -1 \end{pmatrix},$$

i.e., is invertible in every point. As a polynomial map f is locally analytic. It therefore follows from the inverse function theorem [41, Prop. 6.4] that f restricts to a homeomorphism  $f|U_0 : U_0 \xrightarrow{\cong} U_1$  of open neighbourhoods of x and f(x), respectively. By the surjectivity of f every  $x \in X$  has an open neighbourhood  $U_x$  and a continuous map  $s_x : U_x \to X$  with  $f \circ s_x = \operatorname{id}_{|U_x}$ . But X is strictly paracompact by Remark 8.6 (i) in (loc. cit.), i.e., the covering  $(U_x)_x$  has a disjoint refinement. There the restrictions of the  $s_x$  glue to a continuous section of f.

**Corollary 4.12.** For T in  $Rep_{o_L}(G_L)$ , the nth cohomology groups of the complexes concentrated in degrees 0 and 1

$$0 \longrightarrow \tilde{D}(T) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} \tilde{D}(T) \longrightarrow 0 \quad and \tag{8}$$

$$0 \longrightarrow D(T) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} D(T) \longrightarrow 0 \tag{9}$$

are isomorphic to  $H^n(H_L, T)$  for any  $n \ge 0$ .

*Proof.* Assume first that T is finite. For (9) see [43, Lem. 5.2]. For (8) we use Lemma 4.11, which says that the right hand map in the exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow T \longrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T \xrightarrow{\varphi_q \otimes \mathrm{id} - 1} \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T \longrightarrow 0$$

has a continuous set theoretical section and thus gives rise to the long exact sequence of continuous cohomology groups

$$0 \to H^0(H_L, T) \to \tilde{D}(T) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} \tilde{D}(T) \to H^1(H_L, T) \to H^1(H_L, \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T) \to \dots$$
(10)

Using the comparison isomorphism (3) and the subsequent Prop. 4.13 we see that all terms from the fifth on vanish.

For the general case (for D(T) as well as D(T)) we take inverse limits in the exact sequences for the  $(T/\pi_L^m T)$  and observe that  $H^n(H_L, T) \cong$  $\lim_{ m \to \infty} H^n(H_L, T/\pi_L^m T)$ . This follows for  $n \neq 2$  from [39, Cor. 2.7.6]. For n = 2 we use [39, Thm. 2.7.5] and have to show that the projective system  $(H^1(H_L, T/\pi_L^m T))_m$  is Mittag-Leffler. Since it is a quotient of the projective system  $(D(T/\pi_L^m T))_m$ , it suffices for this to check that the latter system is Mittag-Leffler. But due to the exactness of the functor D this latter system is equal to the projective system of artinian  $\mathbf{A}_L$ -modules  $(D(T)/\pi_L^m D(T))_m$  and hence is Mittag-Leffler. We conclude by observing that taking inverse limits of the system of sequences (10) remains exact. The reasoning being the same for  $\tilde{D}(T)$  and D(T) we consider only the former. Indeed, we split the 4-term exact sequences into two short exact sequences of projective systems

$$0 \to H^0(H_L, V/\pi_L^m T) \to \tilde{D}(T/\pi_L^m T) \to (\varphi - 1)\tilde{D}(T/\pi_L^m T) \to 0$$

and

$$0 \to (\varphi - 1)\tilde{D}(T/\pi_L^m T) \to \tilde{D}(T/\pi_L^m T) \to H^1(H_L, T/\pi_L^m T) \to 0.$$

Passing to the projective limits remains exact provided the left most projective systems have vanishing  $\varprojlim^1$ . For the system  $H^0(H_L, T/\pi_L^m T)$  this is the case since it is Mittag-Leffler. The system  $(\varphi - 1)\tilde{D}(T/\pi_L^m T)$  even has surjective transition maps since the system  $\tilde{D}(T/\pi_L^m T)$  has this property by the exactness of the functor  $\tilde{D}$  (cf. Prop. 4.6).

**Proposition 4.13.**  $H^n(H, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}/\pi_L^m \tilde{\mathbf{A}}) = 0$  for all  $n, m \geq 1$  and  $H \subseteq H_L$  any closed subgroup.

Proof. For j < i the canonical projection  $W_i(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}) \cong \tilde{\mathbf{A}}/\pi_L^i \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \twoheadrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}}/\pi_L^j \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \cong W_j(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})$  corresponds to the projection  $(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^i \twoheadrightarrow (\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})^j$  and hence have set theoretical continuous sections. Using the associated long exact cohomology sequence (after adding the kernel) allows to reduce the statement to Prop. 3.1.  $\Box$ 

For any commutative ring R with endomorphism  $\varphi$  we write  $\Phi(R)$  for the category of  $\varphi$ -modules consisting of R-modules equipped with a semi-linear  $\varphi$ -action. We write  $\Phi^{\acute{e}t}(R)$  for the subcategory of étale  $\varphi$ -modules, i.e., such that M is finitely generated over R and  $\varphi$  induces an R-linear isomorphism  $\varphi^*M \xrightarrow{\cong} M$ . Finally, we denote by  $\Phi_f^{\acute{e}t}(R)$  the subcategory consisting of finitely generated free R-modules.

For  $M_1, M_2 \in \Phi(R)$  with  $M_1$  being étale the *R*-module  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_1, M_2)$ has a natural structure as a  $\varphi$ -module satisfying

$$\varphi_{\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_1,M_2)}(\alpha)(\varphi_{M_1}(m)) = \varphi_{M_2}(\alpha(m)) , \qquad (11)$$

hence in particular

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{R}(M_{1}, M_{2})^{\varphi = \operatorname{id}} = \operatorname{Hom}_{\Phi(R)}(M_{1}, M_{2}).$$
 (12)

Note that with  $M_1, M_2$  also  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_1, M_2)$  is étale.

Remark 4.14. We recall from [26, §1.5] that the cohomology groups  $H^i_{\varphi}(M)$  of the complex  $M \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} M$  can be identified with the Yoneda extension groups  $\operatorname{Ext}_{\Phi(R)}^{i}(R, M)$ . Indeed, if  $S := R[X; \varphi]$  denotes the twisted polynomial ring satisfying  $Xr = \varphi(r)X$  for all  $r \in R$ , then we can identify  $\Phi(R)$  with the category S-Mod of (left) S-modules by letting X act via  $\varphi_M$  on X. Using the free resolution

 $0 \longrightarrow S \xrightarrow{\cdot (X-1)} S \longrightarrow R \longrightarrow 0$ 

the result follows.

for

Remark 4.15. Note that  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger} \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$  is a faithfully flat ring extension as both rings are discrete valuation rings and the bigger one is the completion of the previous one.

#### Proposition 4.16. Base extension induces

(i) an equivalence of categories

$$\Phi_f^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}) \leftrightarrow \Phi_f^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L)$$

(ii) and an isomorphism of Yoneda extension groups

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\Phi(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger})}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}, M) \cong \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\Phi(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L})}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M)$$
  
all  $M \in \Phi_{f}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}).$ 

Proof. For the first item we imitate the proof of [26, Thm. 8.5.3], see also [23, Lem. 2.4.2, Thm. 2.4.5]: First we will show that for every  $M \in \Phi_f^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger})$ it holds that  $(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes M)^{\varphi = \mathrm{id}} \subseteq M^{\varphi = \mathrm{id}}$  and hence equality. Applied to M := $\operatorname{Hom}_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}}(M_1, M_2)$  this implies that the base change is fully faithful by the equation (12). We observe that the analogue of [26, Lem. 3.2.6] holds in our setting and that S in loc. cit. can be chosen to be a finite separable field extension of the perfect field  $R = \hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}$ . Thus we may choose S in the analogue of [26, Prop. 7.3.6] (with a = 1, c = 0 and  $M_0$  being our M) as completion of a (possibly infinite) separable field extension of R. This means in our situation that there exists a closed subgroup  $H \subseteq H_L$  such that  $(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^H \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M =$  $\bigoplus (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^H e_i$  for a basis  $e_i$  invariant under  $\varphi$ . Now let  $v = \sum x_i e_i$  be an arbitrary element in

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^H \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^H \otimes_{(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^H} (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^H \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M = \bigoplus \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^H e_i$$

with  $x_i \in \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^H$  and such that  $\varphi(v) = v$ . The latter condition implies that  $x_i \in \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{H,\varphi_q=\mathrm{id}} = o_L$ , i.e., v belongs to  $(M \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^H) \cap (M \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L) = M$ , because M is free and one has  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \cap (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^H = (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger})^{H_L} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$ . To show essential surjectivity one proceeds literally as in the proof of [26, Thm. 8.5.3] adapted to ramified Witt vectors.

For the second statement choose a quasi-inverse functor  $F : \Phi_f^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L) \to \Phi_f^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger})$  with  $F(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L) = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$ . Given an extension  $0 \longrightarrow M \longrightarrow E \longrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \longrightarrow 0$  over  $\Phi(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L)$  with  $M \in \Phi_f^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L)$  first observe that  $E \in \Phi_f^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L)$ , too. Indeed,  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \xrightarrow{\varphi_q} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$  is a flat ring extension, whence  $\varphi^* E \to E$  is an isomorphism, if the corresponding outer maps are. The analogous statement holds over  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$ . Therefore the sequence  $0 \longrightarrow F(M) \longrightarrow F(E) \longrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger} \longrightarrow 0$  is exact by Remark 4.15, because its base extension - being isomorphic to the original extension - is, by assumption.  $\Box$ 

We denote by  $\mathfrak{M}_{f}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger})$  and  $\mathfrak{M}_{f}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L})$  the full subcategories of  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger})$ and  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L})$ , respectively, consisting of finitely generated free modules over the base ring.

Remark 4.17. Let M be in  $\mathfrak{M}_{f}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L})$  and endow  $N := \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M$  with the canonical topology with respect to the weak topology of  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}$ . Then the induced subspace topology of  $M \subseteq N$  coincides with the canonical topology with respect to the weak topology of  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}$ . Indeed for free modules this is obvious while for torsion modules this can be reduced by the elementary divisor theory to the case  $M = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}/\pi_{L}^{n}\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger} \cong \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}/\pi_{L}^{n}\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}$ . But the latter spaces are direct product factors of  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}$ , respectively, as topological spaces, from wich the claim easily follows.

**Proposition 4.18.** For  $T \in \operatorname{Rep}_{o_L}(G_L)$  and  $V \in \operatorname{Rep}_L(G_L)$  we have natural isomorphisms

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_T^\dagger} \tilde{D}^\dagger(T) \cong \tilde{D}(T) \text{ and}$$
 (13)

$$\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}^{\dagger}_{L}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V) \cong \tilde{D}(V), \tag{14}$$

as well as

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{r}^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) \cong \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{o_{L}} T \text{ and}$$

$$\tag{15}$$

$$\tilde{\mathbf{B}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{r}^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V) \cong \tilde{\mathbf{B}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{L} V, \tag{16}$$

respectively. In particular, the functor  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(-)$ :  $\operatorname{Rep}_{o_L}(G_L) \to \mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger})$  is exact.

Moreover, base extension induces equivalences of categories

$$\mathfrak{M}_{f}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}) \leftrightarrow \mathfrak{M}_{f}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}),$$

and hence also an equivalence of categories

$$\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger}) \leftrightarrow \mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}).$$

*Proof.* Note that the base change functor is well-defined - regarding the continuity of the  $\Gamma_L$ -action - by Lemma 4.5 and Remark 4.15 while  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}$  is welldefined by Remark 4.17, once (13) will have been shown. We first show the equivalence of categories for free modules: By Prop. 4.16 we already have, for  $M_1, M_2 \in \mathfrak{M}_f^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger})$ , an isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\Phi(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger})}(M_{1}, M_{2}) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\Phi(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L})}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M_{1}, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M_{2})$$

Taking  $\Gamma_L$ -invariants gives that the base change functor in question is fully faithful.

In order to show that this base change functor is also essentially surjective, consider an arbitrary  $N \in \mathfrak{M}_{f}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L})$ . Again by 4.16 we know that there is a free étale  $\varphi$ -module M over  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}$  whose base change is isomorphic to N. By the fully faithfulness the  $\Gamma_{L}$ -action descends to  $M^{3}$ . Since the weak topology of M is compatible with that of N by Remark 4.17, this action is again continuous.

To prepare for the proof of the isomorphism (13) we first observe the following fact. The isomorphism (3) implies that T and  $\tilde{D}(T)$  have the same elementary divisors, i.e.: If  $T \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^{r} o_L / \pi_L^{n_i} o_L$  as  $o_L$ -module (with  $n_i \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ ) then  $\tilde{D}(T) \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^{r} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L / \pi_L^{n_i} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$  as  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$ -module.

We shall prove (13) in several steps: First assume that T is finite. Then T is annihilated by some  $\pi_L^n$ . We have  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) = \tilde{D}(T)$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}/\pi_L^n \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L/\pi_L^n \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$  so that there is nothing to prove. Secondly we suppose that T is free and that  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T)$  is free over  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$  of the same rank  $r := \operatorname{rk}_{o_L} T$ . On the other hand, as the functor  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}$  is always left exact, we obtain the injective maps

$$\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T)/\pi_L^n \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) \to \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T/\pi_L^n T) = \tilde{D}(T/\pi_L^n T).$$

for any  $n \geq 1$ . We observe that both sides are isomorphic to  $(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}/\pi_L^n \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger})^r = (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L/\pi_L^n \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L)^r$ . Hence the above injective maps are bijections. We deduce that

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) \cong \varprojlim_{n} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) / \pi_{L}^{n} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T)$$
$$\cong \varprojlim_{n} \tilde{D}(T / \pi_{L}^{n} T)$$
$$\cong \varprojlim_{n} \tilde{D}(T) / \pi_{L}^{n} \tilde{D}(T)$$
$$\cong \tilde{D}(T)$$

using that the above tensor product means  $\pi_L$ -adic completion for finitely generated  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$ -modules.

Thirdly let  $T \in \operatorname{Rep}_{o_L,f}(G_L)$  be arbitrary and  $M \in \mathfrak{M}_f^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger})$  such that  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M \cong \tilde{D}(T)$  according the equivalence of categories. Without loss of generality we may treat this isomorphism as an equality. Similarly as in the proof of Prop. 4.16 and with the same notation one shows that  $(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M)^{\varphi=1} = \bigoplus_{i=1}^r o_L e_i$  for some appropriate  $\varphi$ -invariant basis  $e_1, \ldots, e_r$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>As  $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$  acts semilinearly, one formally has to replace  $N \xrightarrow{\gamma} N$  by the linearized isomorphism  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L \otimes_{\gamma, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L} N \xrightarrow{\gamma^{lin}} N$ . Upon checking that the source is again a étale  $\varphi$ -module with model  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger} \otimes_{\gamma, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M$  one sees by the fully faithfulness on  $\varphi$ -modules that the linearized isomorphism descends and induces the desired semi-linear action.

of 
$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M$$
. Note that  $r = \operatorname{rk}_{o_{L}} T$ . Using (3), it follows that  
 $T = (\tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_{L}} T)^{\varphi=1} \cong (\tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}} \tilde{D}(T))^{\varphi=1} = (\tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M)^{\varphi=1}$   
 $= \bigoplus_{i=1}^{r} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\varphi_{q}=1} e_{i} = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{r} o_{L} e_{i} = (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M)^{\varphi=1}.$ 

It shows that the comparison isomorphism (3) restricts to an injective map  $T \hookrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M$ , which extends to a homomorphism  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{o_{L}} T \xrightarrow{\alpha} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M$  of free  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}$ -modules of the same rank r. Further base extension by  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}$  gives back the isomorphism (3). Since  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}$  is faithfully flat over  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}$  the map  $\alpha$  was an isomorphism already. By passing to  $H_{L}$ -invariants we obtain an isomorphism  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) \cong M$  and see that  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T)$  is free of the same rank as T. Hence the second case applies and gives (13) for free T and (14). Finally, let T be just finitely generated over  $o_{L}$ . Write  $0 \to T_{\text{fin}} \to T \to T_{\text{free}} \to 0$  with finite  $T_{\text{fin}}$  and free  $T_{\text{free}}$ . We then have the commutative exact diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc} 0 \longrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T_{\mathrm{fin}}) \longrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) \longrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T_{\mathrm{free}}) \longrightarrow \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}} H^{1}(H_{L}, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{o_{L}} T_{\mathrm{fin}}) \\ & \cong & & & \\ 0 \longrightarrow \tilde{D}(T_{\mathrm{fin}}) \longrightarrow \tilde{D}(T) \longrightarrow \tilde{D}(T_{\mathrm{free}}) \longrightarrow 0, \end{array}$$

in which we use the first and third step for the vertical isomorphisms. In order to show that the middle perpendicular arrow is an isomorphism it suffices to prove that  $H^1(H_L, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{o_L} T_{\text{fin}}) = 0$ . But since  $T_{\text{fin}}$  is annihilated by some  $\pi_L^n$ we have

$$\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{o_L} T_{\mathrm{fin}} \cong \tilde{\mathbf{A}} / \pi_L^n \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{o_L} T_{\mathrm{fin}} \cong \tilde{\mathbf{A}} / \pi_L^n \tilde{\mathbf{A}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L} \tilde{D}(T_{\mathrm{fin}}),$$

the last isomorphism by (3). Thus it suffices to prove the vanishing of  $H^1(H_L, \tilde{\mathbf{A}}/\pi_L^n \tilde{\mathbf{A}})$ , which is established in Prop. 4.13 and finishes the proof of the isomorphism (13).

Note that this base change isomorphism implies the exactness of  $D^{\dagger}$  as  $\tilde{D}$  is exact by Prop. 4.6 and using that the base extension is faithfully flat by Remark 4.15.

For free T the statement (15) (and hence (16)) is already implicit in the above arguments while for finite T the statement coincides with (3). The general case follows from the previous ones by exactness of  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}$  and the five lemma as above.

**Corollary 4.19.** For a T in  $\operatorname{Rep}_{o_L,f}(G_L)$  and V in  $\operatorname{Rep}_L(G_L)$ , the nth cohomology group, for any  $n \ge 0$ , of the complexes concentrated in degrees 0 and 1

$$0 \longrightarrow \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) \longrightarrow 0 \quad and \tag{17}$$

$$0 \longrightarrow \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V) \longrightarrow 0 \quad and \tag{18}$$

is isomorphic to  $H^n(H_L, T)$  and  $H^n(H_L, V)$ , respectively.

*Proof.* The integral result reduces, by (13), Remark 4.14, and Prop. 4.16, to Corollary 4.12. Since inverting  $\pi_L$  is exact and commutes with taking cohomology [39, Prop. 2.7.11], the second statement follows.

Set  $\mathbf{A}^{\dagger} := \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \cap \mathbf{A}$  and  $\mathbf{B}^{\dagger} := \mathbf{A}^{\dagger}[\frac{1}{\pi_L}]$  as well as  $\mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger} := (\mathbf{A}^{\dagger})^{H_L}$ . Note that  $\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger} := (\mathbf{B}^{\dagger})^{H_L} \subseteq \mathbf{B}^{\dagger} \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{B}}^{\dagger}$ . For  $V \in \operatorname{Rep}_L(G_L)$  we define  $D^{\dagger}(V) := (\mathbf{B}^{\dagger} \otimes_L V)^{H_L}$ . The categories  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger})$  and  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger})$  are defined analogously as in Definition 4.4.

We now introduce the Robba ring  $\mathcal{R} = \mathcal{R}_K = \mathcal{R}_K(\mathbf{B})$  of the open unit disk  $\mathbf{B}_{/K}$ , where  $L \subseteq K \subseteq \mathbb{C}_p$  denotes a complete intermediate field. The ring of K-valued global holomorphic functions  $\mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B})^4$  on  $\mathbf{B}$  is the Fréchet algebra of all power series in the variable Z with coefficients in K which converge on the open unit disk  $\mathbf{B}(\mathbb{C}_p)$ . The Fréchet topology on  $\mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B})$  is given by the family of norms

$$\left| \sum_{i \ge 0} c_i Z^i \right|_r := \max_i |c_i| r^i \quad \text{for } 0 < r < 1 .$$

In the commutative integral domain  $\mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B})$  we have the multiplicative subset  $Z^{\mathbb{N}} = \{Z^j : j \in \mathbb{N}\}$ , so that we may form the corresponding localization  $\mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B})_{Z^{\mathbb{N}}}$ . Each norm  $| |_r$  extends to this localization  $\mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B})_{Z^{\mathbb{N}}}$  by setting  $|\sum_{i\gg-\infty} c_i Z^i|_r := \max_i |c_i| r^i$ .

The Robba ring  $\mathcal{R} \supseteq \mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B})$  is constructed as follows. For any s > 0, resp. any  $0 < r \leq s$ , in  $p^{\mathbb{Q}}$  let  $\mathbf{B}_{[0,s]}$ , resp.  $\mathbf{B}_{[r,s]}$ , denote the affinoid disk around 0 of radius s, resp. the affinoid annulus of inner radius r and outer radius s, over K. For I = [0, s] or [r, s] we denote by

$$\mathcal{R}^I := \mathcal{R}^I_K(\mathbf{B}) := \mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B}_I)$$

the affinoid K-algebra of  $\mathbf{B}_I$ . The Fréchet algebra  $\mathcal{R}^{[r,1)} := \lim_{K \to r < s < 1} \mathcal{R}^{[r,s]}$ is the algebra of (infinite) Laurent series in the variable Z with coefficients in K which converge on the half-open annulus  $\mathbf{B}_{[r,1)} := \bigcup_{r < s < 1} \mathbf{B}_{[r,s]}$ . The Banach algebra  $\mathcal{R}^{[0,s]}$  is the completion of  $\mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B})$  with respect to the norm  $||_s$ . The Banach algebra  $\mathcal{R}^{[r,s]}$  is the completion of  $\mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B})_{Z^{\mathbb{N}}}$  with respect to the norm  $||_{r,s} := \max(||_r, ||_s)$ . It follows that the Fréchet algebra  $\mathcal{R}^{[r,1)}$  is the completion of  $\mathcal{O}_K(\mathbf{B})_{Z^{\mathbb{N}}}$  in the locally convex topology defined by the family of norms ( $||_{r,s})_{r < s < 1}$ . Finally, the Robba ring is  $\mathcal{R} = \bigcup_{0 < r < 1} \mathcal{R}^{[r,1)}$ .

*Remark 4.20.* There is also the following more concrete description for  $\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger}$  in terms of Laurent series in  $\omega_{LT}$ :

$$\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger} = \{F(\omega_{LT}) \in \mathbf{A}_{L} | F(Z) \text{ converges on } \rho \leq |Z| < 1 \text{ for some } \rho \in (0,1)\} \subseteq \mathbf{A}_{L}.$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>In the notation from [13, §1.2] this is the ring  $\mathcal{R}^+$ .

Indeed this follows from the analogue of [11, Lem. II.2.2] upon noting that the latter holds with and without the integrality condition: " $rv_p(a_n) + n \ge 0$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ " (for  $r \in \overline{\mathbf{R}} \setminus \mathbf{R}$ ) in the notation of that article.

In particular we obtain canonical embeddings  $\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger} \subseteq \mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{L}$  of rings. **Definition 4.21.** V in  $\operatorname{Rep}_{L}(G_{L})$  is called *overconvergent*, if  $\dim_{\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger}} D^{\dagger}(V) = \dim_{L} V$ . We denote by  $\operatorname{Rep}_{L}^{\dagger}(G_{L}) \subseteq \operatorname{Rep}_{L}(G_{L})$  the full subcategory of overconvergent representations.

Remark 4.22. We always have  $\dim_{\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger}} D^{\dagger}(V) \leq \dim_{L} V$ . If  $V \in \operatorname{Rep}_{L}(G_{L})$  is overconvergent then we have the natural isomorphism

$$\mathbf{B}_{L} \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger}} D^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\cong} D(V).$$
(19)

*Proof.* Since  $\mathbf{B}_L$  and  $\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger}$  are fields this is immediate from [18, Thm. 2.13].  $\Box$ 

Remark 4.23. In [5, §10] Berger uses the following condition to define overconvergence of V: There exists a  $\mathbf{B}_L$ -basis  $x_1, \ldots, x_n$  of D(V) such that  $M := \bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger} x_i$  is a  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -module over  $\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger}$ . This then implies a natural isomorphism

$$\mathbf{B}_L \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_{+}^{\dagger}} M \cong D(V). \tag{20}$$

**Lemma 4.24.** V in  $\operatorname{Rep}_L(G_L)$  is overconvergent if and only if V satisfies the above condition of Berger. In this case  $M = D^{\dagger}(V)$ .

*Proof.* If V is overconvergent, we can take a basis within  $M := D^{\dagger}(V)$ . Conversely let V satisfy Berger's condition, i.e. we have the isomorphism (20). One easily checks by faithfully flat descent that with D(V) also M is étale. By [19, Prop. 1.5 (a)]<sup>5</sup> we obtain the identity  $V = \left( \mathbf{B}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger}} M \right)^{\varphi=1}$  induced from the comparison isomorphism

$$\mathbf{B} \otimes_L V \cong \mathbf{B} \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_L} D(V) \cong \mathbf{B} \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger}} M.$$
(21)

We shall prove that  $M \subseteq D^{\dagger}(V) = (\mathbf{B}^{\dagger} \otimes_{L} V)^{H_{L}}$  as then  $M = D^{\dagger}(V)$  by dimension reasons. To this aim we may write a basis  $v_{1}, \ldots, v_{n}$  of V over Las  $v_{i} = \sum c_{ij}x_{j}$  with  $c_{ij} \in \mathbf{B}^{\dagger}$ . Then (21) implies that the matrix  $C = (c_{ij})$ belongs to  $M_{n}(\mathbf{B}^{\dagger}) \cap GL_{n}(\mathbf{B}) = GL_{n}(\mathbf{B}^{\dagger})$ . Thus M is contained in  $\mathbf{B}^{\dagger} \otimes_{L} V$ and - as subspace of D(V) - also  $H_{L}$ -invariant, whence the claim.

Remark 4.25. Note that the imperfect version of Prop. 4.18 is not true: the base change  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger}) \to \mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\mathbf{B}_L)$  is not essentially surjective in general, whence not an equivalence of categories, by [19]. By definition, its essential image consists of *overconvergent* ( $\varphi_L, \Gamma_L$ )-modules, i.e., whose corresponding Galois representations are *overconvergent*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Note that there  $\overline{D}$  actually belongs to the category of  $(\varphi, G_F)$ -modules over  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{\mathbb{Q}_p} \otimes F$  instead of over  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{\mathbb{Q}_p}$  in their notation.

**Lemma 4.26.** Assume that  $V \in \operatorname{Rep}_L(G_L)$  is overconvergent. Then there is natural isomorphism

$$\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger}} D^{\dagger}(V) \cong \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V).$$

*Proof.* By construction we have a natural map  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger}} D^{\dagger}(V) \to \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V)$ , whose base change to  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}$ 

$$\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}} D^{\dagger}(V) \to \tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V) \cong \tilde{D}(V)$$

arises also as the base change of the isomorphism (19), whence is an isomorphism itself. Here we have used the (base change of the) isomorphisms (14), (2). By faithfully flatness the original map is an isomorphism, too.

#### 5. The Perfect Robba Ring

Again let K be any perfectoid field containing L and r > 0. For  $0 < s \leq r$ , let  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}^{[s,r]}(K)$  be the completion of  $W^r(K^{\flat})_L[\frac{1}{\pi_L}]$  with respect to the norm max{ $||_s, ||_r$ }, and put

$$\tilde{\mathcal{R}}^{r}(K) = \lim_{s \in (0,r]} \tilde{\mathcal{R}}^{[s,r]}(K)$$

equipped with the Fréchet topology. Let  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}(K) = \varinjlim_{r>0} \tilde{\mathcal{R}}^r(K)$ , equipped with the locally convex direct limit topology (LF topology). We set  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}} = \tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\mathbb{C}_p)$  and  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L := \tilde{\mathcal{R}}(\hat{L}_\infty)$ . For geometric interpretation of these definitions, see [15]. As in [26, Thm. 9.2.15] we have

$$\tilde{\mathcal{R}}^{H_L} = \tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L$$

Recall from Sect. 2 the embedding  $o_L[[Z]] \to W(\tilde{\mathbf{E}})_L$ . As we will explain in Sect. 8 the image  $\omega_{LT}$  of the variable Z already lies in  $W(\hat{L}^{\flat}_{\infty})_L$ , so that we actually have an embedding  $o_L[[Z]] \to W(\hat{L}^{\flat}_{\infty})_L$ . Similarly as in [26, Def. 4.3.1] for the cyclotomic situation one shows that the latter embedding extends to a  $\Gamma_L$ - and  $\varphi_L$ -equivariant topological monomorphism  $\mathcal{R}_L \to \tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L$ , see also [49, Konstruktion 1.3.27] in the Lubin–Tate setting.

Let R be either  $\mathcal{R}_L$  or  $\mathcal{R}_L$ . A  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -module over R is a finitely generated free R-module M equipped with commuting semilinear actions of  $\varphi_M$  and  $\Gamma_L$ , such that the action is continuous for the LF topology and such that the semi-linear map  $\varphi_M : M \to M$  induces an isomorphism  $\varphi_M^{lin} : R \otimes_{R,\varphi_R} M \xrightarrow{\cong} M$ . Such M is called étale, if there exists an étale  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -module N over  $\mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger}$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$  (see before Definition 4.4), such that  $\mathcal{R}_L \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger}} N \cong M$  and  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}} N \cong M$ , respectively.

By  $\mathfrak{M}(R)$  and  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(R)$  we denote the category of  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules and étale  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules over R, respectively.

We call the topologies on  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}$ , which make the inclusions  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger} \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \subseteq \tilde{\mathcal{R}}$  topological embeddings, the LF-topologies.

**Lemma 5.1.** For  $M \in \mathfrak{M}_{f}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger})$  the  $\Gamma_{L}$ -action is also continuous with respect to the canonical topology with respect to the LF-topology of  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}$ .

Proof. The proof in fact works in the following generality: Suppose that  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}$  is equipped with an  $o_L$ -linear ring topology which induces the  $\pi_L$ -adic topology on  $o_L$ . Consider on  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$  the corresponding induced topology. We claim that then the  $\Gamma_L$ -action on M is continuous with respect to the corresponding canonical topology. By Prop. 6.1 we may choose  $T \in \operatorname{Rep}_{o_L,f}(G_L)$  such that  $M \cong \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T)$ . Then we have a homeomorphism  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{o_L} T \cong \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M$  with respect to the canonical topology by (15) (as any R-module homomorphism of finitely generated modules is continuous with respect to the canonical topological ring R). Since  $o_L \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}$  is a topological embedding with respect to the  $\pi_L$ -adic and the given topology, respectively, Lemma 4.5 implies that  $G_L$  is acting continuously on  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M$ , whence  $\Gamma_L$  acts continuously on  $M = \left(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} M\right)^{H_L}$  with respect to the induced topology as subspace of the previous module. Since all involved modules are free

ogy as subspace of the previous module. Since all involved modules are free and hence carry the product topologies and since  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger} \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger}$  is a topological embedding, it is clear that the latter topology of M coincides with its canonical topology.

We define the functor

$$\begin{split} \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(-) : \operatorname{Rep}_{L}(G_{L}) &\longrightarrow \mathfrak{M}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{L}) \\ V &\longmapsto (\tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{L} V)^{H_{L}}, \end{split}$$

where the fact, that  $\Gamma_L$  acts continuously on the image with respect to the LF-topology can be seen as follows, once we have shown the next lemma. Indeed, (22) implies that for any  $G_L$ -stable  $o_L$ -lattice T of V we also have an isomorphism  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(T) \xrightarrow{\cong} \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}$ . Now again Lemma 4.5 applies to conclude the claim.

Lemma 5.2. The canonical map

$$\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\cong} \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(V)$$
(22)

is an isomorphism and the functor  $\tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(-) : \operatorname{Rep}_{L}(G_{L}) \to \mathfrak{M}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{L})$  is exact. Moreover, we have a comparison isomorphism

$$\tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L} \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\cong} \tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{o_L} V.$$
(23)

*Proof.* The comparison isomorphism in the proof of (an analogue of) [24, Thm. 2.13] implies the comparison isomorphism

$$\tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L} \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(V) \cong \tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{o_L} V$$

together with the identity  $V = (\tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L} \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(V))^{\varphi_L = 1}$ . On the other hand the comparison isomorphism (16) induces by base change an isomorphism

$$\tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger}} \tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\cong} \tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{o_{L}} V.$$

Taking  $H_L$ -invariants gives the first claim. The exactness of the functor  $\tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(-)$  follows from the exactness of the functor  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(-)$  by Prop. 4.6.

Let R be  $\mathbf{B}_L$ ,  $\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger}$ ,  $\mathcal{R}_L$ ,  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L$ ,  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}$ ,  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L$  and let correspondingly  $R^{int}$  be  $\mathbf{A}_L$ ,  $\mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger}$ ,  $\mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger}$ ,  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$ ,  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$ ,  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}$ . We denote by  $\Phi(R)^{\acute{e}t}$  the essential image of the base change functor  $R \otimes_{R^{int}} - : \Phi^{\acute{e}t,f}(R^{int}) \to \Phi^{\acute{e}t,f}(R)$  (sic!).

Proposition 5.3. Base change induces an equivalence of categories

 $\Phi(\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger})^{\acute{e}t} \leftrightarrow \Phi(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L)^{\acute{e}t}$ 

and an isomorphism of Yoneda extension groups

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\Phi(\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger})}(\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger}, M) \cong \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{\Phi(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{L})}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{L}, \tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{L} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M)$$

for all  $M \in \Phi(\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger})^{\acute{et}}$ .

*Proof.* The first claim is an analogue of [26, Thm. 8.5.6]. The second claim follows as in the proof of Prop. (4.16) using the fact that by Lemma 8.6.3 in loc. cit. any extension of étale  $\varphi$ -modules over  $\tilde{R}_L$  is again étale. Note that  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L/\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}$  is a faithfully flat ring extension,  $\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}$  being a field.

**Corollary 5.4.** If V belongs to  $Rep_L(G_L)$ , the following complex concentrated in degrees 0 and 1 is acyclic

$$0 \longrightarrow \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(V)/\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\varphi-1} \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(V)/\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V) \longrightarrow 0.$$
 (24)

In particular, we have that the nth cohomology groups of the complex concentrated in degrees 0 and 1  $\,$ 

$$0 \longrightarrow \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} \tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(V) \longrightarrow 0$$

are isomorphic to  $H^n(H_L, V)$  for  $n \ge 0$ .

*Proof.* Compare with [26, Thm. 8.6.4] and its proof (Note that the authors meant to cite Thm. 8.5.12 (taking c=0, d=1) instead of Thm. 6.2.9 - a reference which just does not exist within that book). Using the interpretation of the  $H^i_{\varphi}$  as Hom- and Ext<sup>1</sup>-groups, respectively, the assertion is immediate from Prop. 5.3. The last statement now follows from Corollary 4.19.

Proposition 5.5. Base extension gives rise to an equivalence of categories

$$\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger}) \leftrightarrow \mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\mathcal{R}_L).$$

*Proof.* [19, Prop. 1.6].

**Lemma 5.6.** (i)  $\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger} \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{L}$  are Bézout domains and the strong hypothesis in the sense of [22, Hypothesis 1.4.1] holds, i.e., for any  $n \times n$  matrix Aover  $\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger}$  the map  $(\mathcal{R}_{L}/\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger})^{n} \xrightarrow{1-A\varphi_{L}} (\mathcal{R}_{L}/\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger})^{n}$  is bijective.

Proof. [22, Prop. 1.2.6].

**Proposition 5.7.** If V belongs to  $\operatorname{Rep}_{L}^{\dagger}(G_{L})$ , the following complex concentrated in degrees 0 and 1 is acyclic

$$0 \longrightarrow D_{rig}^{\dagger}(V)/D^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} D_{rig}^{\dagger}(V)/D^{\dagger}(V) \longrightarrow 0, \qquad (25)$$

where  $D_{rig}^{\dagger}(V) := \mathcal{R}_L \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger}} D^{\dagger}(V)$ . In particular, the complexes

$$0 \longrightarrow D_{rig}^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} D_{rig}^{\dagger}(V) \longrightarrow 0 \quad and \quad 0 \longrightarrow D^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} D^{\dagger}(V) \longrightarrow 0$$

(concentrated in degrees 0 and 1) have the same cohomology groups of for  $n \ge 0$ .

*Proof.* This follows from the strong hypothesis in Lemma 5.6 as the Frobenius endomorphism on  $M \in \mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger})$  is of the form  $A\varphi_L$  by definition.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 5.8.** Base change induces fully faithful embeddings  $\Phi(\mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger})^{\acute{e}t} \subseteq \Phi(\mathbf{A}_L)^{\acute{e}t}$ and  $\Phi(\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger})^{\acute{e}t} \subseteq \Phi(\mathbf{B}_L)^{\acute{e}t}$ .

*Proof.* As in the proof of Prop. 4.16 this reduces to checking that  $\left(\mathbf{A}_L \otimes_{\mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger}} M\right)^{\varphi = \mathrm{id}} \subseteq M$ . By that proposition we know that

$$\left(\mathbf{A}_{L}\otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger}}M\right)^{\varphi=\mathrm{id}}\subseteq\left(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}\otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger}}M\right)^{\varphi=\mathrm{id}}\subseteq\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}\otimes_{\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger}}M.$$

Since  $\mathbf{A}_L \cap \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger} = \mathbf{A}_L^{\dagger}$  within  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L$  by definition, the claim follows for the integral version, whence also for the other one by tensoring the integral embedding with L over  $o_L$ .

Remark 5.9. Note that  $H^0_{\dagger}(H_L, V) = H^0(H_L, V)$  and  $H^1_{\dagger}(H_L, V) \subseteq H^1(H_L, V)$ . For the latter relation use the previous lemma, which implies that an extension which splits after base change already splits itself, together with Corollary 4.12 and Remark 4.14. In general the inclusion for  $H^1$  is strict as follows indirectly from [19]. Indeed, otherwise the complex

$$0 \longrightarrow D(V)/D^{\dagger}(V) \xrightarrow{\varphi - 1} D(V)/D^{\dagger}(V) \longrightarrow 0, \qquad (26)$$

would be always acyclic, which would imply by the same observation as in Prop. 7.2 below together with [44, Thm. 5.2.10(ii)] that  $H^1_{\dagger}(G_L, V) = H^1(G_L, V)$  in contrast to Remark 5.2.13 in (loc. cit.).

## 6. The Web of Equivalences

We summarize the various equivalences of categories, for which we only sketch proofs or indicate analogue results whose proofs can be transferred to our setting.

**Proposition 6.1.** The following categories are equivalent:

(i)  $Rep_{o_L}(G_L),$ (ii)  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\mathbf{A}_L),$ (iii)  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L)$  and (iv)  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_L^{\dagger}).$ 

The equivalences from (ii) and (iv) to (iii) are induced by base change.

*Proof.* This can be proved in the same way as in [23, Thm. 2.3.5], although it seems to be only a sketch. Another way is to check that the very detailed proof for the equivalence between (i) and (ii) in [42] almost literally carries over to a proof for the equivalence between (i) and (iii). Alternatively, this is a consequence of Prop. 8.2 by [27, Thm. 5.4.6]. See also [29]. For the equivalence between (iii) and (iv) consider the 2-commutative diagram



which is induced by the isomorphism (13) and immediately implies (essential) surjectivity on objects and morphisms while the faithfulness follows from faithfully flat base change.

Corollary 6.2. The following categories are equivalent:

(i)  $Rep_L(G_L),$ (ii)  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\mathbf{B}_L),$ (iii)  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L)$  and (iv)  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_L^{\dagger}).$ 

The equivalences from (ii) and (iv) to (iii) are induced by base change.

*Proof.* This follows from Propositions 4.18 and 6.1 by inverting  $\pi_L$ .

**Proposition 6.3.** The categories in Corollary 6.2 are - via base change from (iv) - also equivalent to

(v)  $\mathfrak{M}^{\acute{e}t}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L).$ 

*Proof.* By definition base change is essentially surjective and it is well-defined - regarding the continuity of the  $\Gamma_L$ -action - by Lemma 5.1 and Lemma 4.5. Since

for étale  $\varphi_L$ -modules we know fully faithfulness already, taking  $\Gamma_L$ -invariants gives fully faithfulness for  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules, too.<sup>6</sup>

Altogether we may visualize the relations between the various categories by the following diagram:



Here all arrows represent functors which are fully faithful, i.e., embeddings of categories. Arrows without label denote base change functors. Under them the functors  $D, \tilde{D}, D^{\dagger}, \tilde{D}^{\dagger}, D^{\dagger}_{rig}$ , and  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}_{rig}$  are compatible. The arrows => represent equivalences of categories, while the arrows -> represent embeddings which are not essentially surjective in general. We recall that the quasi-inverse functors are given as follows<sup>7</sup>, <sup>8</sup>, <sup>9</sup>

$$V(M) = (\mathbf{B} \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_{L}} M)^{\varphi=1}, \quad \tilde{V}(M) = (\tilde{\mathbf{B}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}} M)^{\varphi=1}, \quad V^{\dagger}(M) = (\mathbf{B}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger}} M)^{\varphi=1},$$
$$\tilde{V}^{\dagger}(M) = (\tilde{\mathbf{B}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathbf{B}}_{L}^{\dagger}} M)^{\varphi=1}, \quad \tilde{V}_{rig}^{\dagger}(M) = (\tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{L}} M)^{\varphi=1} \text{ and } V_{rig}^{\dagger}(M) = (\tilde{\mathcal{R}} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{L}} M)^{\varphi=1}.$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Regarding  $\varphi_L$ -modules cf. [26, the equivalence between (e) and (f) of Thm. 8.5.6], see also Thm. 8.5.3 in (loc. cit.), the equivalence (d) to (e).

 $<sup>^{7}</sup>$ By [19, Prop. 1.5 (a)] the third formula holds while by (c) there is an equivalence of categories.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>For the fourth formula compare with the proof of Propositon 4.16 omitting the index L in  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger}$ , etc. to conclude that  $(\tilde{\mathbf{B}} \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger}} M)^{\varphi=1} = (\tilde{\mathbf{B}}^{\dagger} \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_{L}^{\dagger}} M)^{\varphi=1}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Since  $V^{\dagger}(M_0) \subseteq V_{rig}^{\dagger}(M) \subseteq \tilde{V}_{rig}^{\dagger}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_L} M)$  for some model  $M_0$  over  $\mathbf{B}_L^{\dagger}$  of M we obtain the last formula.

## 7. Cohomology: Herr Complexes

The aim of this section is to compare the Herr complexes of the various  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules attached to a given Galois representation.

We fix some open subgroup  $U \subseteq \Gamma_L$  and let  $L' = L_{\infty}^U$ .

Let  $M_0$  be a complete linearly topologised  $o_L$ -module with continuous U-action and with continuous U-equivariant endomorphism f. We define

$$\mathcal{T} := \mathcal{T}_{f,U}(M_0) := \operatorname{cone}\left(\mathcal{C}^{\bullet}(U, M_0) \xrightarrow{(f)_* - 1} \mathcal{C}^{\bullet}(U, M_0)\right) [-1]$$

the mapping fibre of  $\mathcal{C}^{\bullet}(U, f - 1)$ . The importance of this generalized Herrcomplex is given by the fact that it computes Galois cohomology when applied to  $M_0 = D(V)$  and  $f = \varphi_{D(V)}$ :

**Theorem 7.1.** Let V be in  $\operatorname{Rep}_L(G_L)$  For D(V) the corresponding  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ module over  $\mathbf{B}_L$  we have canonical isomorphisms

$$h^* = h^*_{U,V} : H^*(L',V) \xrightarrow{\cong} h^*(\mathcal{T}_{\varphi,U}(D(V)))$$
(27)

which are functorial in V and compatible with restriction and corestriction.

Proof. To this aim let T be a  $G_L$ -stable lattice of V. In [31, Thm. 5.1.11.], [30, Thm. 5.1.11.] it is shown that the cohomology groups of  $\mathcal{T}_{\varphi,U}(D(T))$  are canonically isomorphic to  $H^i(L',T)$  for all  $i \geq 0$ , whence the cohomology groups of  $\mathcal{T}_{\varphi,U}(D(T))[\frac{1}{\pi_L}]$  are canonically isomorphic to  $H^i(L',V)$  for all  $i \geq 0$ .

Note that we obtain a decomposition  $U \cong \Delta \times U'$  with a subgroup  $U' \cong \mathbb{Z}_p^d$  of U and  $\Delta$  the torsion subgroup of U. We now fix topological generators  $\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_d$  of U' and we set  $\Lambda := \Lambda(U')$ . By [32, Thm. II.2.2.6] the U'-actions extends to continuous  $\Lambda$ -action and one has  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda,cts}(\Lambda, M_0) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda}(\Lambda, M_0)$ . Consider the (homological) complexes  $K_{\bullet}(\gamma_i) := [\Lambda \xrightarrow{\gamma_i - 1} \Lambda]$  concentrated in degrees 1 and 0 and define the Koszul complexes

$$K_{\bullet} := K_{\bullet}^{U'} := K_{\bullet}(\gamma) := \bigotimes_{i=1}^{d} K_{\bullet}(\gamma_{i}) \text{ and}$$
$$K^{\bullet}(M_{0}) := K_{U'}^{\bullet}(M_{0}) := \operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda}^{\bullet}(K_{\bullet}, M_{0}) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda}^{\bullet}(K_{\bullet}, \Lambda) \otimes_{\Lambda} M_{0} = K^{\bullet}(\Lambda) \otimes_{\Lambda} M_{0}.$$

Following  $[14, \S4.2]$  and [44, (169)] we obtain a quasi-isomorphism

$$K^{\bullet}_{U'}(M_0) \xrightarrow{\simeq} \mathcal{C}^{\bullet}(U', M_0)$$
 (28)

inducing the quasi-isomorphism

$$K_{f,U'}(M_0) \xrightarrow{\simeq} \mathcal{T}_{f,U'}(M_0),$$
 (29)

where we denote by  $K_{f,U'}(M_0) := \operatorname{cone} \left( K^{\bullet}(M_0) \xrightarrow{f-\mathrm{id}} K^{\bullet}(M_0) \right) [-1]$  the mapping fibre of  $K^{\bullet}(f)$ . More generally, by [44, Lem. A.0.1] we obtain a canonical quasi-isomorphism

$$K_{f,U'}(M^{\Delta}) \xrightarrow{\simeq} \mathcal{T}_{f,U}(M),$$
 (30)

i.e., by Theorem 7.1 we also have canonical isomorphisms

$$h^* = h^*_{U,V} : H^*(L', V) \xrightarrow{\cong} h^*(K_{f,U'}(D(V)^{\Delta})).$$
(31)

The next proposition extends this result to  $\tilde{D}(V)$ ,  $\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V)$  and  $\tilde{D}_{rig}^{\dagger}(V)$  instead of D(V).

**Proposition 7.2.** If V belongs to  $Rep_L(G_L)$ , the canonical inclusions of Herr complexes

$$K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U'}(\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V)^{\Delta}) \subseteq K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U'}(\tilde{D}^{\dagger}_{rig}(V)^{\Delta}),$$
  

$$K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U'}(\tilde{D}^{\dagger}(V)^{\Delta}) \subseteq K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U'}(\tilde{D}(V)^{\Delta}) \text{ and }$$
  

$$K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U'}(D(V)^{\Delta}) \subseteq K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U'}(\tilde{D}(V)^{\Delta})$$

are quasi-isomorphisms and their cohomology groups are canonically isomorphic to  $H^i(L', V)$  for all  $i \ge 0$ .

*Proof.* Forming Koszul complexes with regard to U' we obtain the following diagram of (double) complexes with exact columns



in which the bottom line is an isomorphism of complexes by 4.12, as the action of  $\Delta$  commutes with  $\varphi$ . Hence, going over to total complexes gives an exact sequence

$$0 \to K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U}(D(V)^{\Delta}) \to K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U}(\tilde{D}(V)^{\Delta}) \to K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U}((\tilde{D}(V)/D(V))^{\Delta}) \to 0,$$

in which  $K^{\bullet}_{\varphi,U}((\tilde{D}(V)/D(V))^{\Delta})$  is acyclic. Thus we have shown the statement regarding the last inclusion. The other two cases are dealt with similarly, now

using (24) and 4.19 combined with (8). It follows in particular that all six Koszul complexes in the statement are quasi-isomorphic. Therefore the second part of the assertion follows from (31).

In accordance with diagram at the end of Sect. 6 we may visualize the relations between the various Herr complexes by the following diagram:



Here all arrows represent injective maps of complexes, among which the arrows => represent quasi-isomorphisms, while the arrows -> need not induce isomorphisms on cohomology, in general. The interrupted arrow - -> means a map in the derived category while < - -> means a quasi-isomorphism in the derived category. By [44, Lem. A.0.1] we have a analogous diagram for  $\mathcal{T}_{\varphi,U}(?(V))$  with  $? \in \{D, \tilde{D}, D^{\dagger}, \tilde{D}^{\dagger}, D^{\dagger}_{ria}, \tilde{D}^{\dagger}_{ria}\}$ .

Remark 7.3. The image of

$$h^{i}(\mathcal{T}_{\varphi,U}(D_{rig}^{\dagger}(V))) \cong h^{i}(K_{\varphi,U'}^{\bullet}(D_{rig}^{\dagger}(V)^{\Delta})) \cong h^{i}(K_{\varphi,U'}^{\bullet}(D^{\dagger}(V)^{\Delta})) \cong h^{i}(\mathcal{T}_{\varphi,U}(D^{\dagger}(V)))$$

in  $H^i(L', V)$  is independent of the composite (= path) in above diagram.

## 8. Weakly Decompleting Towers

Kedlaya and Liu's developed in [27,  $\S5$ ] the concept of perfectoid towers and studied their properties in an axiomatic way. The aim of this section is to show that the Lubin–Tate extensions considered in this article form a *weakly decompleting*, but not a *decompleting* tower, properties which we will recall or refer to in the course of this section. Moreover, we have to show that the *axiomatic* period rings coincide with those introduced earlier. In the sense of Def. 5.1.1 in (loc. cit.) the sequence  $\Psi = (\Psi_n : (L_n, o_{L_n}) \rightarrow (L_{n+1}, o_{L_{n+1}}))_{n=0}^{\infty}$  forms a finite étale tower over  $(L, o_L)$  or  $X := \text{Spa}(L, o_L)$ , which is perfected as  $\hat{L}_{\infty}$  is by [42, Prop. 1.4.12].<sup>10</sup>

Therefore we can use the perfectoid correspondence [27, Thm. 3.3.8] to associate with  $(\hat{L}_{\infty}, o_{\hat{L}_{\infty}})$  the pair

$$(\tilde{R}_{\Psi}, \tilde{R}_{\Psi}^+) := (\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}, o_{\hat{L}_{\infty}}^{\flat})$$

Now we recall the variety of period rings, which Kedlaya and Liu attach to the tower, in our notation, starting with

#### Perfect period rings:

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi} &:= \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L} = W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L}, \\ \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{+} &:= W(o_{\hat{L}_{\infty}}^{\flat})_{L} \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r} := \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger,r} = \left\{ x = \sum_{i \ge 0} \pi_{L}^{i} [x_{i}] \in W(\hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat})_{L} | \ |\pi_{L}^{i} ||x_{i}|_{\flat}^{r} \xrightarrow{i \to \infty} 0 \right\}, \\ \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger} &:= \bigcup_{r > 0} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger} \end{split}$$

#### **Imperfect period rings:**

To introduce these we first recall the map  $\Theta: W(o_{\mathbb{C}_p}^{\flat})_L \to o_{\mathbb{C}_p}, \sum_{i\geq 0} \pi_L^i [x_i] \mapsto \sum \pi_L^i x_i^{\sharp}$ , which extends to a map  $\Theta: \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,s} \to \mathbb{C}_p$  for all  $s \geq 1$ ; for arbitrary r > 0 and  $n \geq -\log_q r$  the composite  $\tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r} \xrightarrow{\varphi_L^{-n}} \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,1} \xrightarrow{\Theta} \mathbb{C}_p$  is well defined and continuous as it is easy to check. It is a homomorphism of  $o_L$ -algebras by [42, Lem. 1.4.18].

Following [27, §5] we set  $\mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r} := \{x \in \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r} | \Theta(\varphi_q^{-n}(x)) \in L_n \text{ for all } n \geq -\log_q r\}, \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger} := \bigcup_{r>0} \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r}, \text{ its completion } \mathbf{A}_{\Psi} := (\mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger})^{\wedge \pi_L - adic}, \text{ and residue}$ field  $R_{\Psi} := \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}/(\pi_L) = (\mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger})/(\pi_L) \subseteq \tilde{R}_{\Psi}, R_{\Psi}^{+} := R_{\Psi} \cap \tilde{R}_{\Psi}^{+}.$ 

Note that  $\omega_{LT} = \{[\iota(t)]\} \in \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^+ := W(o_{\hat{L}_{\infty}}^{\flat})_L \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r}$  for all r > 0 (in the notation of [42]). [42, Lem. 2.1.12] shows

$$\Theta(\varphi_q^{-n}(\omega_{LT})) = \Theta(\{[\varphi_q^{-n}(\omega)]\}) = \lim_{i \to \infty} [\pi_L^i]_{\varphi}(z_{i+n}) = z_n \in L_n,$$

where  $t = (z_n)_{n\geq 1}$  is a fixed generator of the Tate module  $T_{\pi}$  of the formal Lubin–Tate group and  $\omega = \iota(t) \in W(o_{\mathbb{C}_p}^{\flat})_L$  is the reduction of  $\omega_{LT}$  modulo  $\pi_L$  satisfying with  $\mathbf{E}_L = k((\omega))$ . Therefore  $\omega_{LT}$  belongs to  $\mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^+ := \mathbf{A}_{\Psi} \cap \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^+$ . Then it is clear that first  $\mathbf{A}_L^+ := o_L[[\omega_{LT}]] \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger}$  and by the continuity of  $\Theta \circ \varphi_L^{-n}$  even  $\mathbf{A}_L^+ \subseteq \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger}$  holds. Since  $\omega_{LT}^{-1} \in \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{\Psi}^{\dagger, \frac{q-1}{q}}$  by [45, Lem. 3.10] (in

$$\begin{aligned} (A_{\Psi}, A_{\Psi}^+) &:= \lim_{\longrightarrow n} (A_{\Psi,n}, A_{\Psi,n}^+) = (L_{\infty}, o_{L_{\infty}}) \\ (\tilde{A}_{\Psi}, \tilde{A}_{\Psi}^+) &:= (A_{\Psi}, A_{\Psi}^+)^{\wedge \pi_L - adic} = (\hat{L}_{\infty}, o_{\hat{L}_{\infty}}) \end{aligned}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> In the notation of [27]: E = L,  $\varpi = \pi_L$ , h = r,  $k := o_L/(\pi_L) = \mathbb{F}_q$ , i.e.  $q = p^r$ .  $A_{\Psi,n} := L_n, A_{\Psi,n}^+ := o_{L_n}, X := \text{Spa}(L, o_L)$  with the obvious transition maps which are finite étale.

analogy with [11, Cor. II.1.5]) and  $\Theta \circ \varphi_L^{-n}$  is a ring homomorphism, it follows that  $\omega_{LT}^{-1} \in \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger, \frac{q-1}{q}}$  and  $o_L[[\omega_{LT}]][\frac{1}{\omega_{LT}}] \subseteq \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger}$ .

**Lemma 8.1.** We have  $R_{\Psi}^+ = \mathbf{E}_L^+$  and  $R_{\Psi} = \mathbf{E}_L$ .

*Proof.* From the above it follows that  $\mathbf{E}_L \subseteq R_{\Psi}$ , whence  $\mathbf{E}_L^{perf} \subseteq R_{\Psi}^{perf} \subseteq \tilde{R}_{\Psi}$  is the latter being perfect. Since  $\mathbf{E}_L^{perf} = \hat{L}_{\infty}^{\flat}$  by [42, Prop. 1.4.17] we conclude that

$$\mathbf{R}_{\Psi}^{\mathrm{perf}}$$
 is dense in  $\tilde{R}_{\Psi}$ . (32)

By [27, Lem. 5.2.2] have the inclusion

 $R_{\Psi}^{+} \subseteq \{x \in \tilde{R}_{\Psi} | x = (\bar{x}_{n}) \text{ with } \bar{x}_{n} \in o_{L_{n}}/(z_{1}) \text{ for } n >> 1\} \stackrel{(*)}{=} \mathbf{E}_{L}^{+} = k[[\omega]]$ 

where the equality (\*) follows from work of Wintenberger as recalled in [42, Prop. 1.4.29]. Since  $\mathbf{E}_{L}^{+} \subseteq \tilde{R}_{\Psi}^{+}$  by its construction in (loc. cit.), we conclude that  $R_{\Psi}^{+} = \mathbf{E}_{L}^{+}$ .

Since each element of  $R_{\Psi}$  is of the form  $\frac{a}{\omega^m}$  with  $a \in R_{\Psi}^+$  and  $m \ge 0$  by [42, Lem. 1.4.6]<sup>11</sup>, we conclude that  $R_{\Psi} = \mathbf{E}_L$ .

Thus for each r > 0 such that  $\omega_{LT}^{-1} \in \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r}$ , reduction modulo  $\pi_L$  induces a surjection  $\mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r} \twoheadrightarrow R_{\Psi}$ . Recall that  $\Psi$  is called weakly decompleting, if

- (i)  $R_{\Psi}^{perf}$  is dense in  $\tilde{R}_{\Psi}$ .
- (ii) for some r > 0 we have a strict surjection  $\mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r} \twoheadrightarrow R_{\Psi}$  induced by the reduction modulo  $\pi_L$  for the norms  $|-|_r$  defined by  $|x|_r := \sup_i \{|\pi_L^i| |x_i|_{\flat}^r\}$  for  $x = \sum_{i>0} \pi_L^i [x_i]$ , and  $|-|_{\flat}^r$ .

We recall from [16, Prop. 1.4.3.] or [26, Prop. 5.1.2 (a)] that  $|-|_r$  is multiplicative.

#### **Proposition 8.2.** The above tower $\Psi$ is weakly decompleting.

*Proof.* Since (32) gives (i), only (*ii*) is missing: Since  $\omega_{LT}$  has  $[\omega]$  in degree zero of its Teichmüller series, we may and do choose r > 0 such that  $|\omega_{LT} - [\omega]|_r < |\omega|_{\flat}^r$ . Then  $|\omega_{LT}|_r = \max\{|\omega_{LT} - [\omega]|_r, |\omega|_{\flat}^r\} = |\omega|_{\flat}^r$ . Consider the quotient norm  $||b||^{(r)} = \inf_{a \in \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger,r}, a \equiv b \mod \pi_L} |a|_r$ .

Now let  $b = \sum_{n \ge n_0} a_n \omega^n \in R_{\Psi} = k((\omega))$  with  $a_{n_0} \ne 0$ . Lift each  $a_n \ne 0$  to  $\check{a}_n \in o_L^{\times}$  and set  $\check{a}_n = 0$  otherwise. Then, for the lift  $x := \sum_{n \ge n_0} \check{a}_n \omega_{LT}^n$  of b we have by the multiplicativity of  $|-|_r$  that

$$||b||^{(r)} \le |x|_r = (|\omega_{LT}|_r)^{n_0} = (|\omega|_{\flat}^r)^{n_0} = |b|_{\flat}^r$$

Since, the other inequality  $|b|_{\flat}^{r} \leq ||b||^{(r)}$  giving by continuity is clear, the claim follows.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>For  $\alpha \in R_{\Psi}$  there exist  $m \geq 0$  such that  $|\omega^m \alpha|_{\flat} \leq 1$ , i.e.,  $\omega^m \alpha \in R_{\Psi}^+$ .

#### **Proposition 8.3.** $A_L = A_{\Psi}$ .

*Proof.* Both rings have the same reduction modulo  $\pi_L$ . And using that the latter element is not a zero-divisor in any of these rings we conclude inductively, that  $\mathbf{A}_L/\pi_L^n \mathbf{A}_L = \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}/\pi_L^n \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}$  for all n. Taking projective limits gives the result.

# Proposition 8.4. $\mathbf{A}_L^\dagger = \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^\dagger$ .

*Proof.* By [27, Lem. 5.2.10] we have that  $\mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger} \cap \mathcal{R}_{L}$ . On the other hand  $\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger} = (\tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \cap \mathbf{A})^{H_{L}} = \tilde{\mathbf{A}}_{L}^{\dagger} \cap \mathbf{A}$  is contained in  $\mathcal{R}_{L}$  by Remark 4.20, whence  $\mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger} \subseteq \mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger}$  while the inclusion  $\mathbf{A}_{\Psi}^{\dagger} \subseteq \tilde{\mathbf{A}}^{\dagger} \cap \mathbf{A}_{L} = \mathbf{A}_{L}^{\dagger}$  follows from Prop. 8.3.  $\Box$ 

In Definition 5.6.1 in (loc. cit.) they define the property decompleting for a tower  $\Psi$ , which we are not going to recall here as it is rather technical. The cyclotomic tower over  $\mathbb{Q}_p$  is of this kind for instance. If our  $\Psi$  would be decompleting, the machinery of (loc. cit.), in particular Theorems 5.7.3/4, adapted to the Lubin–Tate setting would imply that all the categories at the end of Sect. 6 are equivalent, which contradicts Remark 4.25.

## Acknowledgements

Both authors are grateful to UBC and PIMS at Vancouver for supporting a fruitful stay. The project was funded by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) - Project-ID 427320536 - SFB 1442, as well as under Germany's Excellence Strategy EXC 2044 390685587, *Mathematics Münster: Dynamics-Geometry-Structure*. We also acknowledge funding by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) under TRR 326 Geometry and Arithmetic of Uniformized Structures, project number 444845124, as well as under DFG-Forschergruppe award number [1920] Symmetrie, Geometrie und Arithmetik.

Funding Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

#### Declarations

Competing interests The authors have not disclosed any competing interests.

**Open Access.** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons. org/licenses/by/4.0/.

## References

- Ax, J.: Zeros of polynomials over local fields—The Galois action. J. Algebra 15, 417–428 (1970)
- [2] Bellovin, R., Venjakob, O.: Wach modules, regulator maps, and ε-isomorphisms in families. Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN 16, 5127–5204 (2019)
- Benois, D.: On Iwasawa theory of crystalline representations. Duke Math. J. 104(2), 211–267 (2000)
- [4] Berger, L.: Bloch and Kato's exponential map: three explicit formulas. Kazuya Kato's fiftieth birthday. Doc. Math., Extra Vol., 99–129 (2003)
- [5] Berger, L.: Multivariable  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules and locally analytic vectors. Duke Math. J. **165**(18), 3567–3595 (2016)
- [6] Berger, L., Colmez, P.: Familles de représentations de de Rham et monodromie p-adique. Astérisque 319, 303–337 (2008)
- [7] Berger L., Fourquaux L.: Iwasawa theory and F-analytic  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules. Preprint (2015)
- [8] Berger, L., Schneider, P., Xie, B.: Rigid character groups, Lubin–Tate theory, and (φ, Γ)-modules. Memoirs AMS 263, 1275 (2020)
- [9] Brinon, O., Conrad, B.: Notes on p-adic Hodge theory. Notes from the CMI Summer School, preprint (2009)
- [10] Cohn, P.M.: Algebra, vol. 3, 2nd edn. John Wiley & Sons Ltd, Chichester (1991)
- [11] Cherbonnier, F., Colmez, P.: Représentations *p*-adiques surconvergentes. Invent. Math. 133(3), 581–611 (1998)
- [12] Colmez P.: Représentations de  $GL_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  et  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules. Astérisque 281–509 (2010)
- [13] Colmez, P.: Représentations localement analytiques de  $GL_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)$  et  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules. Represent. Theory **20**, 187–248 (2016)
- [14] Colmez, P., Niziol, W.: Syntomic complexes and p-adic nearby cycles. Invent. Math. 208(1), 1–108 (2017)
- [15] Edenfeld, V.: A pre-perfectoid approach to Robba rings. Dissertation, Münster (2022)
- [16] Fargues, L., Fontaine, J.-M.: Courbes et Fibrés Vectoriels en Théorie de Hodge p-adique. Astérisque, 406, Soc. Math. France, Paris (2018)
- [17] Fontaine J.-M.: Répresentations *p*-adiques des corps locaux. In "The Grothendieck Festschrift", vol. II, 249-309, Birkhäuser (1990)
- [18] Fontaine J.-M., Ouyang Y.: Theory of p-adic Galois Representations. Preprint
- [19] Fourquaux, L., Xie, B.: Triangulable  $O_F$ -analytic ( $\varphi_q, \Gamma$ )-modules of rank 2. Algebra Number Theory **7**(10), 2545–2592 (2013)

- [20] Herr, L.: Sur la cohomologie galoisienne des corps p-adiques. Bull. Soc. Math. France 126(4), 563–600 (1998)
- [21] Kedlaya, K.: Slope filtrations revisited. Doc. Math. 10, 447–525 (2005)
- [22] Kedlaya, K.: Slope filtrations for relative Frobenius. Représentations *p*-adiques de groupes *p*-adiques. I. Représentations galoisiennes et  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules. Astérisque No. 319, 259–301 (2008)
- [23] Kedlaya, K.: New methods for  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules. Res. Math. Sci. 2, Art. 20, 31 pp (2015)
- [24] Kedlaya, K., Pottharst, J.: On categories of (φ, Γ)-modules. Algebraic geometry: Salt Lake City 2015, 281–304, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., 97.2, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI (2018)
- [25] Kedlaya, K., Pottharst, J., Xiao, L.: Cohomology of arithmetic families of (φ, Γ)modules. (Zitate aus arXiv:1203.5718v1! Aktualisieren!?) J. Amer. Math. Soc. 27(4), 1043–1115 (2014)
- [26] Kedlaya K., Liu, R.: Relative p-adic Hodge theorie: foundations. Astérisque No. 371 (2015), 239 pp
- [27] Kedlaya, K., Liu, R.: Relative *p*-adic Hodge theorie II
- [28] Kisin, M., Ren, W.: Galois representations and Lubin–Tate groups. Doc. Math. 14, 441–461 (2009)
- [29] Kley, M.: Perfekte ( $\varphi, \Gamma$ )-Moduln. Masterarbeit, Münster (2016)
- [30] Kupferer, B., Venjakob, O.: Herr-complexes in the Lubin–Tate setting (2020)
- [31] Kupferer, B.: Two ways to compute Galois Cohomology using Lubin– Tate (φ, Γ)-Modules, a Reciprocity Law and a Regulator Map, Ruprecht-Karls-Universität Heidelberg - https://www.mathi.uni-heidelberg.de/~otmar/ doktorarbeiten/DissertationBenjaminKupferer.pdf (2020)
- [32] Lazard, M.: Groupes analytiques *p*-adiques. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math. No. 26 389–603 (1965)
- [33] Lei, A., Loeffler, D., Zerbes, S.L.: Coleman maps and the p-adic regulator. Algebra Number Theory 5(8), 1095–1131 (2011)
- [34] Loeffler, D., Venjakob, O., Zerbes, S.L.: Local epsilon isomorphisms. Kyoto J. Math. 55(1), 63–127 (2015)
- [35] Milan Malcic, M., Steingart, R., Venjakob, O., Witzelsperger, M.:  $\epsilon$ -Isomorphisms for rank one Lubin-Tate ( $\varphi, \Gamma$ )-modules over the Robba ring. Preprint (2023)
- [36] Nakamura, K.: Iwasawa theory of de Rham ( $\varphi, \Gamma$ )-modules over the Robba ring. J. Inst. Math. Jussieu **13**(1), 65–118 (2014)
- [37] Nakamura, K.: A generalization of Kato's local ε-conjecture for (φ, Γ)-modules over the Robba ring. Algebra Number Theory 11(2), 319–404 (2017)
- [38] Nakamura, K.: Local ε-isomorphisms for rank two p-adic representations of Gal(Q
  <sub>p</sub>/Q<sub>p</sub>) and a functional equation of Kato's Euler system. Camb. J. Math. 5(3), 281–368 (2017)
- [39] Neukirch, J., Schmidt, A., Wingberg, K.: Cohomology of Number Fields. 2<sup>nd</sup> Ed., Springer (2008)
- [40] Poyeton, L.: A note on F-analytic B-pairs, eprint arXiv:2011.04900 (2020)

- [41] Schneider, P.: p-Adic Lie Groups. Springer Grundlehren math. Wissenschaften, vol. 344. Springer (2011)
- [42] Schneider, P.: Galois representations and  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -modules. Cambridge studies in advanced mathematics, vol. 164. Cambridge University Press (2017)
- [43] Schneider, P., Venjakob, O.: Coates-Wiles homomorphisms and Iwasawa cohomology for Lubin-Tate extensions. Elliptic curves, modular forms and Iwasawa theory, 401–468, Springer Proc. Math. Stat., 188, Springer, Cham, 2016
- [44] Schneider, P., Venjakob, O.: Reciprocity laws for  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules over Lubin-Tate extensions (2023)
- [45] Steingart, R.: Frobenius regularisierung und Limites L-kristalliner Darstellungen. Master thesis, Heidelberg (2019)
- [46] Steingart, R.: Analytic cohomology of families of L-analytic Lubin-Tate  $(\varphi_L, \Gamma_L)$ -modules. Ph.D. thesis, Heidelberg (2022)
- [47] Tate, J.T.: *p*-divisible groups. 1967 Proc. Conf. Local Fields (Driebergen, 1966) pp. 158–183 Springer, Berlin
- [48] Venjakob, O.: On Kato's local  $\epsilon$ -isomorphism conjecture for rank-one Iwasawa modules. Algebra Number Theory 7(10), 2369–2416 (2013)
- [49] Witzelsperger, M.: Eine Kategorienäquivalenz zwischen Darstellungen und  $(\varphi, \Gamma)$ -Moduln über dem Robba-Ring. Master thesis, Heidelberg (2020)

Peter Schneider Mathematisches Institut Universität Münster Einsteinstr. 62 Die korrekte Postleitzahl ist 48149 Münster Germany e-mail: pschnei@uni-muenster.de URL: http://www.uni-muenster.de/math/u/schneider/

Otmar Venjakob Mathematisches Institut Universität Heidelberg Im Neuenheimer Feld 288 69120 Heidelberg Germany e-mail: venjakob@mathi.uni-heidelberg.de URL: http://www.mathi.uni-heidelberg.de/ venjakob/

Received: February 28, 2023. Accepted: July 30, 2023.

**Publisher's Note** Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.